## University of Alberta

The Influence of Gender and Food Insecurity on the Eating Practices of Poor, Pregnant Women in Dhaka, Bangladesh

by

Adrienne Levay

A thesis submitted to the Faculty of Graduate Studies and Research in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of

> Master of Science in Global Health

## Department of Public Health Sciences

©Adrienne Levay Spring 2012 Edmonton, Alberta

Permission is hereby granted to the University of Alberta Libraries to reproduce single copies of this thesis and to lend or sell such copies for private, scholarly or scientific research purposes only. Where the thesis is converted to, or otherwise made available in digital form, the University of Alberta will advise potential users of the thesis of these terms.

The author reserves all other publication and other rights in association with the copyright in the thesis and, except as herein before provided, neither the thesis nor any substantial portion thereof may be printed or otherwise reproduced in any material form whatsoever without the author's prior written permission.

### Dedication

To the women of Karail.

### Abstract

The purpose of this study was to investigate the interaction between rising levels of food insecurity in the urban setting and the existing gender structures and their impact on eating practices while pregnant. Using a focused-ethnography with a feminist approach in an urban slum in Dhaka, Bangladesh, we interviewed pregnant women and new mothers as well as older women, traditional midwives, delivery center staff and husbands. Knowledge around food practices while pregnant was largely in agreement with the western biomedical understanding of healthy pregnancy nutrition. However, women were largely unable to operationalize this knowledge due to poverty. Gender norms in the slum setting appear to be being challenged with respects to mobility and decision-making. However, limited access to sufficient quality and quantities of food overrode women's seemingly increased level of "freedom" in the slum. A more humanistic approach to maternal nutrition programs is proposed.

### Acknowledgments

Despite being the only name on the cover, this project and the completion of this degree would not have been possible without the support and love of many advisors, peers, friends and family.

I would like to give my sincere thanks to my supervisor, Dr. Zubia Mumtaz, who encouraged and supported me from the start. I have grown to admire the work she does and would someday hope to approach fieldwork and research as she does; realistically and with compassion and integrity. I would also like to extend my gratitude to the folks in Bangladesh who supported me logistically in many ways and advised me throughout the duration of my fieldwork. Thank you also to my committee members who so patiently stuck with me while this degree continued on longer than originally planned.

Thank you also to my School of Public Health peers, and others I have met along the way, who shared in this journey with me and listened to me stress-out and complain when the going got tough. Without the support of my peers, academically and socially, this journey would not have been as enjoyable as it was. I hope to see you all in the future as our paths cross.

My utmost gratitude to my mother and father who allowed me to become who I am today on this pathway on my own time and in my own way; thanks for letting me come home and live in the basement during the final months of this work. In fact, anyone who has let me live in their basement over the last three years have all played a substantial role in the success of this project; mom and dad, Liz Hanson and Doug Mowat, Mark and Mandy.

To my dearest friends, Harmony and Kristen, what can I say? You have supported me emotionally throughout this time and beyond in only the ways sincere and profound friendships can. Thank you, thank you, thank you.

And lastly, thank you to my love, my partner, my fellow "rower". Thank you for joining me on this journey now and for the future. I could not have weathered these last few months without your undaunted cheerleading, willing ear, and, most importantly, your love.

## **Table of Contents**

Chapt	er 1: Introduction	1
	1.1 Maternal nutrition and food insecurity	1
	1.2 Maternal malnutrition and food insecurity in Bangladesh	3
	1.3 Research question	4
	1.3.1 Specific research question	5
	1.3.2 Research objectives	5
Chapt	er 2: Literature Review and Background	6
	2.1 Literature review strategy	6
	2.2 Beliefs and eating practices while pregnant	7
	2.2.1 Western biomedical paradigm's nutritional guidelines for pregnant women	7
	2.2.2 Bangladesh's nutritional guidelines	8
	2.2.3 Bangladeshi dietary diversity	9
	2.2.4 Eating down during pregnancy	10
	2.2.5 Food restriction during pregnancy	11
	2.2.6 Fasting while pregnant in Islamic cultures	12
	2.2.7 Link between women's oppression and nutritional status	13
	2.3 Being a woman in Bangladesh	15
	2.3.1 The gender-order in Bangladesh	15
	2.3.2 Women's right to food	18
	2.4 Food security	18
	2.4.1 Climate and food security	19
	2.4.2 Climate change and food security	19
	2.4.3 Urbanization and food security	20
	2.4.4 Rising food prices and food security	21

	2.5 Chapter summary	23
Chapter	r 3: Methods	26
	3.1 Methodology	26
	3.2 Study setting	26
	3.3 Methods	29
	3.4 Participants	31
	3.5 Research assistant	33
	3.6 Analysis	34
	3.7 Rigour	34
	3.8 Ethics	35
	3.9 Incentives	36
	3.10 Chapter summary	37
Chapter	r 4: Results	39
	4.1 Knowledge, experience and beliefs about food practices while Pregnant	39
	4.1.1 Disconnected advice from NGOs to pregnant women	40
	4.1.2 Fasting while pregnant	42
	4.1.3 Food proscriptions for pregnant women	44
	4.1.4 Cravings, preferences and aversions	45
	4.2 Patriarchal structures and gender norms influencing eating practices	47
	4.2.1 Fulfilling gender roles	47
	4.2.2 Family structure and women's dependence	48
	4.2.3 Food purchasing and women's mobility	49
	4.3 Food insecurity due to globally rising food prices influences eating practices	52
	4.3.1 Rural access to food versus urban access to food	52
	4.3.2 Coping mechanisms for high food prices	53

	4.3.3 Saving leftover bazaar money	54
	4.3.4 Coping mechanisms to continue saving leftover bazaar money	55
	4.4 Chapter summary	55
Chapte	er 5: Discussion	58
	5.1 Women's eating practices while pregnant and food insecurity: knowledge, beliefs and action	58
	5.2 Authoritative knowledge and food insecurity in the slum	60
	5.3 The gender-order and access to food in the urban slum	62
	5.4 Living in an urban slum and food insecurity	65
	5.5 Moving forward	67
	5.6 Chapter summary	68
	5.6.1 Further research	69
	5.6.2 Study limitations	69
Chapte	er 6: Conclusion	71
	6.1 To conclude	71
	6.2 Dissemination of findings	72
Literat	ure Cited	74
Appen	dices	
	A: Interview guide for participants	86
	B: Information letters and consent form templates	91
	C: Research assistant and focus group confidentiality agreements	100
	D: Ethics approval from the University of Alberta	102

## List of Tables

Table 1- Nutrients which women are recommended to increase while pregnant and	d
suggested sources	8
Table 2 The DNNC's East Decad Distory Guidalines as is posted on the United	
Table 2 - The BNNC's Food-Based Dietary Guidelines as is posted on the United	0
Nations' Food and Agriculture Organization website	9
Table 3- Number of each type of participant involved in this study	32
Tuble 5 Transfer of each type of participant involved in this study	54

### List of Abbreviations

- AI- Adequate Intake
- **BINP-** Bangladesh Integrated Nutrition Program
- BNNC- Bangladesh National Nutrition Council
- BMI- Body Mass Index
- **CED-** Chronically Energy Deficient
- **DRI-** Dietary Reference Intake
- FAO- Food and Agriculture Organization
- FBDG- Food-Based Dietary Guidelines
- FNB- Food and Nutrition Board
- HREB- Health Research Ethics Board
- IPCC- Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change
- LIC- Low-Income Country
- NGO- Non-Governmental Organization
- **RDAs-** Recommended Daily Allowances
- UNDP-MDGs- United Nations Development Programme Millennium Development Goals
- UNICEF- United Nations Children's Fund
- UNSCN- United Nations Standing Committee on Nutrition

# Chapter 1 Introduction

### 1.1 Maternal malnutrition and food insecurity

Malnutrition is one of the most important risk factors for poor health, both directly and indirectly, and it is estimated by the WorldBank that approximately 200 million years of life are lost every year due to the scourge of malnutrition (Schwefel, 2003). In Asia alone, an estimated 550 million people are malnourished (FAO, 2011) and young women of reproductive age are considered to be among the most vulnerable populations (Blossner & de Onis, 2005). While the issue of malnourished women is problematic all the time, it is particularly problematic when pregnancy occurs, leading to an even further decreased nutritional status which can be harmful to both the mother and the developing fetus.

The proposed causes of maternal malnutrition are numerous, complex and intertwined. Some of the "immediate causal factors" which have been said to contribute to maternal malnutrition are that women in low-income countries (LICs) often have many pregnancies and breastfeed for prolonged periods of time leaving them nutritionally depleted, do strenuous daily work, have inadequate diets, and have repeat exposure to disease and limited access to health services (Ghassemi, 1990). Furthermore, it has been hypothesized that food restrictions based on traditional knowledge that are geared towards women during pregnancy can also play a role in aggravating malnutrition (Jelliffe, 1967).

More foundationally, the lower status of women in most LICs has been hypothesized to be one of the root causes of maternal malnutrition (Ghassemi, 1990). The gender order is a social construct which manifests daily as perceptual, interactional and micropolitical activities (Greenlagh, 1995). It is, in most LICs, unequal and largely to the detriment of women (Mumtaz & Salway, 2007). While gender order is not a "timeless universal" (Mumtaz & Salway, 2007), many women around the world face barriers to recognizing their fundamental human right to health, which includes the right to access adequate food and nutrition (Shirazi, 2011). Women's nutritional status in many LICs is compromised – from childhood to old age including pregnancy – because preferential food allocation benefits men (Walker, 1997).

On top of these existing factors contributing to maternal malnutrition, there are new and emerging threats to women's nutritional well-being. One such threat is food

insecurity which has increasingly become a problem over the course of the last decade (Cohen & Garrett, 2010). Food insecurity has been defined as a condition that exists "when people do not have adequate physical, social or economic access to food" (FAO, 2010). A number of factors underlie food insecurity: climate and climate change (Douglas, 2009), urbanization (MFDM, 2005), and liberalization of food markets that lead to increased food prices (Cohen & Garrett, 2010; McCord, 2009). Regarding climate and climate change, natural seasonal fluctuations have historically affected levels of food insecurity in many regions of the world (Frongillo & Nanama, 2006; Hadley, Mulder, & Emily, 2007; Vallianatos, 2006). However, climate change outside of natural seasonal fluctuations is said to be having a profound influence on levels of food insecurity and undernutrition in LICs (Parry, Canziani, Palutikoff, van der Linden & Hanson, 2007; St. Louis & Hess, 2008). For one, climate change has led to decreased quantity and quality of crop yields (Parry, Rosenzweig, & Livermore, 2005; Slingo, Challinor, Hoskins, & Wheeler, 2005). Secondly, the political and economic nature of climate change has led to discussions around the development of biofuels as well as carbon taxes which ultimately leads to increased food prices (Hill et al., 2006) and therefore higher levels of food insecurity. As for the link between urbanization and food insecurity, rural-to-urban migration is occurring largely due to economic liberalization as rural migrants seek employment in the urban centers (Grown, 2005). In the urban centers they find themselves to be reliant on the market system for accessing food and are no longer able to grow their own food. Therefore, with inadequate incomes and a reliance on the market system for food, poor urban dwellers find themselves to be more food insecure than rural populations (Ahmed *et al.*, 2007). In addition, due to rapid urbanization, there simply is less and less land available for agricultural production (Chen, 2007) which further increases levels of food insecurity.

Although a global problem, the impacts of climate change (Cambell-Lendrum & Woodruff, 2006), urbanization and liberalized food markets (Cohen & Garrett, 2010; McIntyre *et al.*, 2011) on levels of food security are not equitably distributed. The people who experience the highest level of food insecurity, particularly due to rising food prices, are the poor families in LICs who spend a large portion of their incomes on food (Ahmed *et al.*, 2007; Banerjee & Duflo, 2008). The urban poor, because of their inadequate incomes and reliance on the market for food, will suffer even more disproportionately because they have little to no safety net or coping mechanisms when food prices rise.

The emerging threat of food insecurity leads me to question how existing unequal gender orders, that restrict women's access to food, will interact with globally increasing levels of food insecurity and how this interplay will affect maternal malnutrition in settings with limited resources. I address this question in the context of Bangladesh; a country with a highly defined hierarchical gender order which favours men, a country with one of the highest levels of maternal malnutrition in the world and a country where levels of food insecurity amongst the poor is practically universal.

### 1.2 Maternal malnutrition and food insecurity in Bangladesh

According to the United Nations Standing Committee on Nutrition (UNSCN, 2004), levels of maternal malnutrition in Bangladesh are among the highest in the world. Almost half of all women in Bangladesh are considered to be undernourished with a body mass index (BMI) of less than 18.5. Not only is there a substantial negative impact on children born to malnourished mothers, but there is also an increased risk of maternal morbidity and mortality (Rahman *et al.*, 1993)

Bangladesh signed onto to the United Nations Development Programme Millennium Development Goals (UNDP-MDGs) in the year 2000.<sup>1</sup> A number of the goals are linked to the health and societal status of women in particular. The first goal is to "eradicate poverty and hunger". The fifth goal is to "improve maternal health" and "reduce by three quarters, between 1990 and 2015, the maternal mortality ratio" (Skolnik, 2008). Since it is imperative that the issue of maternal malnutrition be targeted if Bangladesh is to fulfill its commitment to the MDGs, the government of Bangladesh, as well as other non-governmental organizations (NGOs), have launched over 27 nutrition programs targeting maternal malnutrition (MFDM, 2005).

However, recent studies regarding the efficacy of these programs in rural areas are discovering that they have been largely ineffective due to implementation problems which may have failed to consider women's unique circumstances. For instance, The Bangladesh Integrated Nutrition Program (BINP), implemented by the Government of Bangladesh with support from the World Bank in 1995, was found to have given supplements to only two thirds of the women who met the malnourished criteria. Of these women, only one-third of them began taking the supplements at the correct time and only 10% of those who began taking them at the right time complied for the recommended

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Information available on the UNDP-MDG website, Bangladesh at : http://www.undp.org.bd/aboutus.php

number of days (Nahar, Mascie-Taylor, & Begum, 2008). A similar finding was also discovered in an evaluation of the more recent National Nutrition Program's supplementation project in rural Bangladesh (Karim, Flora, & Akhter, 2011) where women were non-compliant with the supplementation, using the supplements incorrectly or were simply not given supplements when they should have received them (Karim *et al.*, 2011).

In Bangladesh, as elsewhere, food security has emerged as a pressing and chronic issue. Besides having erratic natural weather that has been a major influence on food security historically, the country's level of food security has more recently been profoundly affected by climate change as well as liberalization (MFDM, 2005). All of the above factors have led to rising food costs which are further contributing to the high levels of malnutrition (FAO, 2008).

The most vulnerable to food price hikes in Bangladesh are the urban slum dwellers who endure the greatest adversity in terms of food security. Urban slum dwellers are dependent on the market for their food needs (MFDM, 2005), make the most inadequate incomes (McIntyre *et al.*, 2011) and have been found to spend up to 70% of their daily incomes on food purchases (Ahmed *et al.*, 2007). Food insecurity among this particular group of people in Bangladesh has been found to be almost universal (McIntyre *et al.*, 2011).

### 1.3 Research question

To summarize, Bangladesh is a context where, despite numerous programs targeting maternal malnutrition, this issue continues to plague the poor. It is also well known that women's daily realities in Bangladesh are set within a backdrop of an oppressive patriarchal regime that determines to what extent women have the agency to translate knowledge into action. There are, in addition, new and emerging threats of food insecurity due to climate change, urbanization and liberalization. It is postulated that levels of food insecurity will worsen in the coming years and further exacerbate levels of malnutrition in Bangladesh. However, despite the increasing importance given to food insecurity and maternal malnutrition, there is little empirical evidence of how the traditional gender-order and increasing levels of food insecurity in the urban slum setting are interacting to affect women's eating practices while pregnant. This research addresses this knowledge gap.

### 1.3.1 Specific research question

How is the existing gender-order interacting with rising levels of food insecurity in a Dhaka slum and what are the resultant impacts on the eating practices of pregnant women?

### 1.3.2 Research objectives

1. To explore the individual beliefs, knowledge and contexts of pregnant women and other community members (including health care workers, traditional birth attendants and older women) in the slum and how these impact pregnant women's eating practices.

2. To explore the way in which the gender structures in Bangladesh are operationalized in the urban slum setting amongst pregnant women and how this influences their eating practices while pregnant.

3. To explore the ways in which rising levels of food insecurity affect the eating practices of pregnant women in an urban slum setting in Bangladesh.

4. To begin to map out the interactions between rising levels of food insecurity and the existing gender order and how this interplay may be influencing the eating practices of urban, slum-dwelling, pregnant women in Bangladesh.

5. To begin to understand how structural and social inequalities, objectively and from women's perspectives, on both the global and local scale, are affecting pregnant women's nutritional status in an urban slum setting.

## Chapter 2 Literature Review and Background

### 2.1 Literature review strategy

The literature review undertaken was done by searching a number of databases including Web of Science, Medline, CINAHL and supported by the use of Google Scholar and Google. Types of sources utilized were journal articles, newspaper articles, textbooks and grey literature (including reports, briefings, discussion papers, and other non-peer reviewed, published books). Search terms that were used included *maternal malnutrition, Bangladesh, urban, food restrictions, food intake, pregnancy, gender, patriarchy, food security, climate, climate change, urbanization.* These terms were searched in conjunction with one another in a number of different combinations while some were searched individually with the only restrictions being that all results returned were in English.

Key journals were also searched in order to ensure that the most recent literature was being utilized. These included the *Journal of Health, Population and* Nutrition (large amounts of Bangladeshi content), the *Journal of Nutrition* as well as *Social Science & Medicine* (respected journals within the public health field with large quantities of relevant information to this study). There was a large number of qualitative and quantitative studies found which addressed food insecurity, maternal malnutrition, gender and traditional eating practice both globally and in the rural areas of Bangladesh but there was a scarcity of studies (both qualitative and quantitative) undertaken in urban slum settings specifically with pregnant women in Bangladesh. Also, most research surrounding maternal nutrition and nutritional status was geared towards understanding the health of their child and so there was a scarcity of literature which explored the vulnerabilities of the women themselves.

Overall, the gaps that were identified included ultra-poor, urban pregnant women's context in Bangladesh regarding eating practices; research that addresses the way patriarchal structures and gender are manifesting in contemporary, urban Bangladesh amongst ultra-poor, pregnant women regarding eating practices; and the way in which pregnant, Bangladeshi slum-dwelling women experience food insecurity in light of the existing gender-order. This study aims to begin to address these gaps in order to elucidate the ways in which pregnant, ultra-poor, urban women experience food in their specific, urban context.

### 2.2 Beliefs and eating practices while pregnant

Beliefs surrounding what women should eat while pregnant in order to achieve the best possible outcome for mother and child are culturally constructed. This section will discuss the definition of what constitutes a healthy maternal diet from the perspective of the western biomedical paradigm, as this is the paradigm most often utilized by westerners in developing health interventions in LICs. I will then discuss the traditional beliefs and practices surrounding eating while pregnant that exist globally and that exist, more specifically, in Bangladesh.

### 2.2.1 Western biomedical paradigm's nutritional guidelines for pregnant women

The western biomedical paradigm considers nutrition to be one of the important factors influencing the outcome of pregnancy. Mother and child's risk during pregnancy and childbirth are at an increased risk among women who are underweight before conception as well as during pregnancy. In order to address the needs of each gestational period, a system of Dietary Reference Intakes (DRIs) has been devised which provides nutritional recommendations for North American pregnant women. DRIs include Recommended Dietary Allowances (RDAs) and Adequate Intakes (AIs). RDAs are recommendations for nutrient intake that will meet the needs of the majority of the general population while AIs are used if there is not enough information available evidencing whether a particular intake level will meet the need of the majority of the general population. This system of dietary guidelines is further broken down into stages across child bearing, including a different set of guidelines for lactating women {447 Health Canada 2009}}.

Health Canada (2009) recommends an increase in energy intake during pregnancy. Energy sources include proteins, fats or carbohydrates. However, while fats, carbohydrates and proteins are sources of energy, protein is extremely important in fetal development. The main role of protein in a pregnant woman's diet is to be the source of amino acids for new tissue growth during gestation. During pregnancy, it is recommended that protein intake be increased by almost double (from 46g to 71g per day) {{448 Health Canada 2006}}. Health Canada (2009) further recommends that, in the second trimester of pregnancy, "average" women should increase their caloric intake by 340 kilocalories (kcal) per day and by 454 kcal during the third trimester. Women with a normal BMI, which is considered within this paradigm to be 18.5 to 24.9, are to gain 25

to 35 pounds for a healthy pregnancy. It is further recommended that women with a low BMI (<18.5) should gain up to 40 pounds {{449 Press, E. 2010}}.

Overall, the guidelines laid out by Health Canada also recommend that, while pregnant, women should increase their levels of protein, iron, zinc, iodine, magnesium, vitamin E, vitamin C, and all of the vitamin B complex. Some suggested sources of these nutrients are in table 1 below.

Table 1. Nutrients which women are recommended to increase while pregnant and suggested sources (Wong *et al.*, 2002)

Nutrient	Possible Sources
Protein	Meats, eggs and dairy products
Iron	Liver, enriched breads and cereals, legumes, dark leafy greens
Zinc	Liver, shellfish, whole grains and milk
Iodine	Iodized salt, seafood, milk and milk products
Magnesium	Nuts, legumes, cocoa, meats and whole grains
Vitamin E	Vegetable oils, whole grains, green leafy vegetables, liver and nuts
Vitamin C	Citrus fruits, a number of other fruits, dark leafy green vegetables
Vitamin B	Meats, green vegetables, whole grains, legumes, milk
complex	

### 2.2.2 Bangladesh's nutritional guidelines

The western biomedical paradigm has recommended and provided "international" guidelines for the way in which pregnant women should eat so as to most effectively ensure the health of herself and her developing fetus which are likely effective guidelines for any pregnant woman to follow, in theory. Latham (1997) suggested that individual nations should be developing their own nutritional guidelines in order to be more context specific as some of the international guidelines may not be appropriate in LIC settings. While the government of Bangladesh has not released any "formal" guidelines for pregnant women, there was an attempt made to create nutritional guidelines which appear to be more relevant to their general population. The Bangladesh National Nutrition Council (BNNC) released its Food-Based Dietary (FBDG) Guidelines which are different from the above FNBs guidelines in that it takes a slightly more holistic perspective. By this I mean that they include, as well as simple tips for pregnant and breastfeeding women, guidelines around food sanitation and physical activity which both continue to be major issues contributing to the health status of Bangladeshi people (see table 2).

Table 2. The BNNCs Food-Based Dietary Guidelines as is posted on the United Nations' Food and Agriculture Organization website (BNNC, 2011)

Eat a variety	• Eat from a variety of foods available in the locality
of foods	• Give extra foods to pregnant and lactating mothers
everyday	• Give varied and adequate foods to growing children
	• Give suitable diet to the elderly
Promote the	Learn and practice the technique of successful breastfeeding
advantages	• Breastfeed exclusively for the first six months
and	• Start home-made complementary foods when the baby is six
importance of	months old
breastfeeding	
Ensure food	• Weigh all the family members regularly, if possible
intake to	
maintain	
desirable body	
weight	
Eat clean and	• Eat clean and fresh foods that are free from contamination
safe foods	• Clean the fruits and vegetables when eaten raw
	• Practice safe food storage, handling, preparation and service
	• Avoid rotten, stale and uncovered foods
Eat moderate	Give more fats to growing children
amounts of	• Vegetable oil should be preferred in cooking
fats and oils	• Use fat/oil in cooking, especially while cooking leafy
	vegetables
Eat plenty of	• Eat coloured leafy vegetables and fruits
vegetables and	• Eat fresh fruits and vegetables daily
fruits everyday	
Use iodized	• Promote the use of iodized salt in cooking and preparing foods
salt	• Avoid eating too much salt and salty food
l	

	• Limit salt intake to 5 to 10 grams per day
Drink safe	Drink plenty of safe water everyday
water	
Practice	• Enjoy your meals with family members
healthy	• Be moderate in what you eat and drink
lifestyle	Avoid smoking and control stress
	• Brush your teeth everyday
	• Walk everyday

### 2.2.3 Bangladeshi diet and dietary diversity

The typical Bangladeshi diet in the rural areas has been found to be lacking in diversity when compared to the recommendations of the daily food intake guidelines that have been laid out by western organizations. The majority of the daily caloric intake comes from rice and wheat (Ahmed, 1993). After rice, small, indigenous fish are the second most consumed food and have been considered an immensely important animal-source food in rural households (Heck *et al.*, 2010; Roos, Islam, & Thilsted, 2003). Other major food items consumed are vegetable curries and/or pulses (*eg.* lentils) (Hutter, 1996). Green leafy vegetables are relied upon as the most vital source of vitamin A but the consumption of these is largely influenced by seasonal fluctuations (Chen, Ahsan, Parvez, & Howe, 2004).

As well as seasonal fluctuations, festival fluctuations can influence the amount of protein from livestock eaten. For instance, during *Eid al-Adha*, or "second Eid", Muslims are required to slaughter livestock (the amount they slaughter is contingent on their level of wealth). They are required to give one third of the slaughter to their friends and neighbours, one third is for their own family and one third is to be given to the poor. During this week, everyone has access to animal-source protein, even those who rarely are able to access animal-source protein sources for want of resources.

The level of diversity in a diet is influenced by socioeconomic status. One study concluded that "for most villagers, especially those belonging to lower socioeconomic status groups, the daily food intake was monotonous, consisting of the same meal pattern and the same food items" (Hutter, 1996). In another study undertaken in the rural area, members of the high income group, compared to members of the low-income groups, consumed a larger amount of all foods discussed except for cereals which was similar in

both groups. Furthermore, the low-income group consumed relatively small amounts of animal products, milk and dairy, fruits and sugar, compared to the high-income group (Alam, van Raaij, Hautvast, Yunus, & Fuchs, 2003; Islam, Akhtaruzzaman, & Lamberg-Allardt, 2004).

The composition of urban diets and the magnitude of difference in diversity between the rural and urban areas of Bangladesh, particularly in slums, has been largely unstudied. However, one study reiterated the limited diversity in slum-dwellers' diets in India (Vallianatos, 2006), indicating that the lack of dietary diversity may also possibly exist in a Dhaka slum.

### 2.2.4 Eating down during pregnancy

The amount of food women eat in general and during pregnancy in Bangladesh has been widely studied (Blanchet, 1984; Choudhury & Ahmed, 2011; R. Karim, Bhat, Troy, Lamstein, & Levinson, 2002; McIntyre et al., 2011; Shannon, Mahmud, Asfia, & Ali, 2008). Eating down during pregnancy (*i.e.* consuming less food) in order to avoid having too large a baby, and consequently a more difficult labour, is a commonly reported phenomenon in Bangladesh and in other South Asian countries (Christian et al., 2006; Hutter, 1996; Shannon et al., 2008). This practice is counter to the western biomedical paradigm's definition of healthy eating while pregnant, which states that women should consume more calories during this time. However, there is evidence to support the notion that Bangladeshi women are not necessarily "eating down" during their pregnancies as a result of traditional or cultural reasons. Rather, socioeconomic status has also been found to be associated with whether or not a woman increases her food intake while pregnant (Choudhury & Ahmed, 2011; Karim et al., 2002). Furthermore, another factor influencing the amount of food eaten while pregnant is simply that women often feel sick and nauseous and therefore eat less (Choudhury & Ahmed, 2011).

### 2.2.5 Food restrictions during pregnancy

Before discussing food restrictions for pregnant women, it is prudent to note that there is indeed evidence that women are certainly not blindly adhering to food restrictions and beliefs, but rather are conscious of their decisions whether or not to engage in them (Shannon *et al.*, 2008; Vallianatos, 2006).

Other South-Asian countries, such as India and Nepal, believe in particularities regarding food during pregnancy (Christian et al., 2006; Vallianatos, 2006). Vallianatos (2006) discusses the Ayurvedic and Unani medical theories that categorize pregnancy as a "hot" condition and therefore must be balanced out by the consumption of "cold" foods. These beliefs lead to many kinds of protein sources being avoided due to meat being classified as a "hot" food. It appears that Bangladesh follows similar humoral theories of "hot/cold" foods (Anderson, 1987; Choudhury & Ahmed, 2011; Manderson, 1987). Reported "hot" foods are ducks, pigeons, beef and *hilsa* fish (the national fish of Bangladesh and a source of omega-3 fatty acids) and therefore are considered restricted food as pregnancy is a "hot" condition (Choudhury & Ahmed, 2011). There is evidence also that food taboos are still commonly practiced in rural Bangladesh as well as the avoidance of certain foods for fear of the potential impact on their own health and the health of their baby (Shannon et al., 2008). Shannon et al. (2008) found that women involved in their study chose to adhere to cultural food taboos regardless of what information was given them at their education sessions when partaking in the BINP. Mothers-in-law and elders were said to reinforce these taboos despite being counter to the western biomedicine's recommendations. For example, certain types of fish were avoided by over half of the participants because it was said that it would cause the baby to be born with "cute/small mouth" because the fish itself has a small mouth. They also avoided large-mouthed fish because they believed it would cause the baby to be big or have a large mouth. Despite some fish being out of the price-range of poor households, a number of fish that were affordable to these ultra-poor women were also considered restricted (Choudhury & Ahmed, 2011). These types of food taboos restrict women from eating a highly proteinaceous food-source. Ultimately, though, women reportedly made their decisions surrounding which food restrictions to partake in based on their financial situations, their religious beliefs, their own embodied experiences in their current pregnancies as well as in their past pregnancies, and their own desires. Women's decisions about food, then, are not simply based on nutritional requirements but also on the social contexts in which they exist (Shannon et al., 2008; Vallianatos, 2006).

### 2.2.6 Fasting while pregnant in Islamic cultures

Fasting from sunrise to sunset for one month while pregnant amongst Islamic cultures during *Ramadan* has been widely studied. It is important to touch on fasting in this section as it is widely practiced among Muslim women even while pregnant and may

influence the health and nutritional status of pregnant Muslim women. There is evidence that fasting while pregnant is detrimental to birth outcomes (Azizi, 2010). Accelerated starvation has been found to occur in pregnant women compared with non-pregnant women (Metzger, Vileisis, Ravnikar, & Freinkel, 1982) after only one day of fasting. Furthermore, some physiological studies have shown that fasting, pregnant women do not have normal biochemical and physiological indicators (Malhotra, Scott, Scott, Gee, & Wharton, 1989). Older studies undertaken have shown that the metabolic stress on pregnant women during fasting may possibly retard fetal development and ultimately neonatal growth and development (Prentice, Prentice, Lamto, Lunn, & Austin, 1983).

However, there is evidence to also support another side of the argument that fasting during *Ramadan* is indeed not harmful for the mother and developing fetus (Naderi & Kamyabi, 2004). I did not, however, find a study on fasting while pregnant amongst poor, already malnourished populations in a low-income country setting that concluded there was no harm in fasting. The studies I found that supported the claim that fasting while pregnant was not harmful took place in Saudi Arabia and in the United Arab Emirates; both relatively economically high performing countries (Mirghani, Weerasinghe, Ezimokhai, & Smith, 2003; Naderi & Kamyabi, 2004).

The issue of fasting is made more complex when one considers the socio-cultural elements such as the powerful institution of religion as well as the social stigma attached to not abiding by the laws of *Islam*. Fasting within *Islam* while pregnant is a controversial and complex issue which requires an understanding of the factors influencing pregnant women's decisions to fast or not.

The majority of the Bangladeshi population are Islamic and therefore fasting during *Ramadan* is widely practiced. Shannon *et al.*'s (2008) study found that the majority of the women in her study did fast while pregnant. However, only a small number of those women who fasted actually cited religious reasons. Despite the *Qur'an* deeming it allowable for pregnant women to refrain from fasting during the month of *Ramadan*, it was reported that women felt the need to fast because of social expectations. Although there was an expressed concern for the health of their pregnancy, the societal pressure to fast was increasingly perpetuated by elders claiming that *Allah* would save their babies from harm if they fasted while pregnant. There were no studies that I found that were set in Bangladesh and investigated physiological changes amongst poor, malnourished populations while pregnant and fasting. Overall, it appears that in the

literature, the potential harmfulness of fasting while pregnant for women and their developing fetuses is not definitive.

### 2.2.7 Link between women's oppression and nutritional status

Susan Walker, in an article from 1997, outlines three underlying reasons for pervasive maternal malnutrition in many low-income, patriarchal countries. First of all, women are disadvantaged from the time they are born as gender preference towards men and discrimination against women in many LICs is common. This often comes in the form of less food or lower quality foods for female children (Chatterjee & Lambert, 1990). This early unequal distribution of food plays a role in perpetuating malnourishment in pregnancy and when women are pregnant, they may continue to experience unequal food allocation within their marital households. This has been reported in other countries, like India, where it was found that only after men and children have finished eating can women sit and eat what is left over (Hutter, 1996). Secondly, women in LICs are often in a perpetual state of a reproductive cycle which increases the need for more calories and therefore can lead to malnutrition (Walker, 1997). According to the United Nations Children's Fund's (UNICEF) 2008 statistics, Bangladesh's fertility rate has dropped from 4.4 in 1990 to 2.3 children per woman today (UNICEF, 2008). This dramatic decrease in fertility in Bangladesh would mean that the effects of constant reproductive cycles on malnutrition should play a less major role. Fertility rates, though, only consider live births as an outcome and not the number of miscarriages or stillbirths which still means, for the woman, that she needs an increased amount of energy and nutrients to maintain an optimum level of health during her reproductive years. Thirdly, women in LICs have generally heavy, physical workloads and, therefore, they are chronically energy deficient (CED). Shannon et al. (2008) found that the participants in their study in rural Bangladesh undertook strenuous work even into the eighth and ninth month of pregnancy. However, another study undertaken in 2004 by Sudo et al. (2004) found that males and females in rural Bangladesh were similarly CED and that women took in fewer calories per day because they undertook relatively less strenuous activities. Regardless of amount of strenuous work undertaken on a daily basis, women of reproductive age were still likely to be micronutrient deficient because they usually ate lower quality foods than men.

There is evidence to show that there is a nutritional disparity between women and men (Ahmed, 1993; Chen, Huq, & D'Souza, 1981). Chen *et al.* (1981) postulated that this

may be because of the discrimination against women with respects to intra-household food allocation. However there are varied conclusions surrounding this issue in the literature. One study found that malnutrition in rural Bangladesh is higher among female children (Chen *et al.*, 1981) but another study in rural Bangladesh found that the only significant difference in caloric adequacy was among the adults in the study (Ahmed, 1993). Heck *et al.* (2010) found that there was a disparity between men and women who had energy intakes of less than 1500 kilocalories. 11% of women in the rural area took in less than 1500 kcal per day while only 7% of men took in less than 1500kcal per day. It was also found that disparities between males and females in rural Bangladesh exist with respects to protein intake (Chen *et al.*, 1981; Heck *et al.*, 2010). A diet during pregnancy that is protein deficient means there will be insufficient amino acids available to be utilized by the body in the synthesis of new tissue or for other physiological responses like immunological responses (Latham, 1997; Wong *et al.*, 2002). Patriarchy and culture are primary structural determinants in the nutritional status of women.

### 2.3 Being a woman in Bangladesh

There is much that it is clear from the western biomedical paradigm about what are ideal pregnancy food practices in terms of meeting ideal outcomes as defined by the paradigm. While the previous section discussed eating practices while pregnant in Bangladesh, these practices are also influenced by the existing gender order. Therefore, it is important for this study to consider the patriarchal and gender structures in which Bangladeshi women exist. In this section, I will discuss the gender-order in Bangladesh but will also preface this section by stating that the gender order in Bangladesh has a high degree of heterogeneity and the inter- and intra-gender dynamics experienced by women are always highly variable (Mumtaz & Salway, 2009).

### 2.3.1 The gender order in Bangladesh

Gender is said to be "a routine" which is performed daily. West and Zimmerman (1987) coined this "doing gender". It is a "methodical and recurring" daily activity. On a daily basis, men's and women's actions are guided by "a complex of socially guided perceptual, interactional and micropolitical activites" which are either feminine or masculine in "nature".

It has been argued that Islamic ideology largely determines the relationships between men and women and reinforces the structure which subordinates women to men (Chowdhury, 2009; Hossain, 1998). Bangladesh, as well as having a large Islamic contingent, is also a patriarchal society in which the subordination of women is systematically built into the societal structure. Women are generally less autonomous, less empowered, have lower levels of education, have less employment opportunities and also have a lower status within their families and societies compared to men (Hossain, 1998).

Van Staveren and Odebode (2007) state that "gender norms are an asymmetric institution" and that patriarchy " is a system that is supported by institutions that themselves are gendered and therefore work out asymmetrically for men and women"; because the ruling institutions are gendered, then the resultant impacts of policy and its implementation are asymmetrical amongst men and women. Concurring with this perspective is Chowdhury (2009) who claims that the main component of patriarchy is " systematically structured gendered inequality". Not only is the dominance of men characterized by the "rule of fathers" but it is also characterized by the "rule of husbands, male bosses and the ruling men of society, politics and economy" (Mies, 1986).

While there are many forms of patriarchy, Chowdhury (2009) argues that there are two types of patriarchy in Bangladesh. The first is public patriarchy in which the commandeering of women is undertaken by the collective; oppression of women is entrenched in policies and programs at all levels of government as well as within the health care system and within the religious institutions that exist in Bangladesh. The second type of patriarchy Chowdhury (2009) discusses is private patriarchy in which the main institution is the family as it "encourages its members to conform to the sexually differentiated roles" thereby preserving the subordinate position of women (Chowdhury, 2009; Millet, 1970).

There are a number of ways gender is often "done" in Bangladesh. One of the most powerful and salient is that men are viewed as the "bread winners" of the family and women as their dependents and "the servers of men" (Chowdhury, 2009). As a consequence, men are more highly valued in the family and in society (Hossain, 1998). This leads to a second way of "doing gender" which is the unyielding division of labour in households over which the existing gender order gives control to men (Salway, Jesmin, & Rahman, 2005). Women are generally solely responsible for cooking, washing, cleaning and child care and men rarely assist (Afsar, 2000). This "housewifisation" of

women, consequently, can lead to diminished political and negotiating power for women (Chowdhury, 2009).

A third important dimension of the gender order in Bangladesh is women's presence and male control of women's presence in the public sphere. When looking at the local level and the daily realities for women in Bangladesh, women's rights in Bangladesh are largely affected by the gendered division of the public sphere and the private sphere. Representing spaces as masculine or feminine has been deemed "central to group identity" where feminine space is the home and public spaces are largely masculine (Mohammad, 2007). An example of a space being characterized as feminine or masculine is the bazaar. The bazaar has largely been a male space in Bangladesh and therefore men have naturally tended towards being responsible for all food and household purchases thereby decreasing women's decision-making power amongst the household (Kabeer, 1997) and perpetuating women's dependence. Although this mobility dimension of gender in other South Asian cultures has been found to be fluid and variable (Kabeer, 2005; Mumtaz & Salway, 2009) and the practice of *purdah* has never been strictly adhered to in Bangladesh, women are still "deterred" from going out in public after dark and even during the day time as many public spheres are characterized as male spaces. Generally, when women enter public space they are expected to walk quickly and quietly with their heads down and covered and not arouse interest in themselves as there is very real risks of being mugged, sexually harassed and physically attacked (Salway et al., 2005). It is common for women to be sexually harassed in the streets and within institutions and even the police have been known to harass women (Chowdhury, 2009).

"Doing gender" for Bangladeshi women also involves "reproducing new workers" and "taking care of men and children". Therefore, one of the most important aspects of "doing gender" in Bangladesh is for a woman to get married. Chowdhury (2009) claims that "girls are married off so they can fulfill their sexual and emotional needs legally" and the universality of marriage in Bangladesh allows many women to have security as well as have a family which further fulfills the "sexual and emotional needs of men and women". Following from marriage, women are to then become mothers. Becoming a mother is not necessarily considered to be an oppressive expectation but is often viewed as a means of liberation for some women who can increase their position in the home as well as their bargaining power once they have children and there are women who view childrearing as the "most important for the existence of this world" (Chowdhury, 2009).

As stated previously, it is important to keep in mind that Bangladeshi women's experiences are not homogenous and are not "truth's to be written in stone" (Burn, 2005b). There is a wide range of ways in which the gender order is followed, in practice, both in Bangladesh and in other South Asian countries (Kabeer, 2005; Mumtaz & Salway, 2009; Shirazi, 2011) and to assume otherwise is to paint women's experience with one brush and detrimentally view all women living under oppressive patriarchal regimes as helpless agents in their own lives.

### 2.3.2 Women's right to food

Of interest to this study is the basic human right to food and nutrition as well as the reproductive right to go through pregnancy and childbirth safely. Many women around the world face barriers to recognizing their fundamental human right to health, including unequal access to food and nutrition as well as traditional eating practices that could be detrimental to their own well-being (Shirazi, 2011). Many countries still do not acknowledge women as "fully human" much less people worthy of protection (Scholz, 2010).

Of particular concern, amongst the global community currently and within this study, is the issue of food security. While food security will be discussed in more detail in the next section, it is important to also view food security issues from a human right's perspective. Women are affected differentially by the global food crises as they have less access to resources in general in order to cope with the food crises. It has been postulated that the food crises has not necessarily created new gender vulnerabilities but it has exacerbated existing gender vulnerabilities and has shaped the possible spectrum of coping mechanisms which may be differentially available to men and women (Holmes, Jones, & Marsden, 2009). The fact that women are experiencing the effects of the global food crises more acutely than men, to a point that it may be affecting their health status due to inability to access proper food, is a violation of women's human rights as well as women's reproductive rights (Burn, 2005a); they are unable to confidently go through pregnancy and childbirth safely due lack of resources to access proper nutrition.

#### 2.4 Food security

Food security is defined by the Food and Agriculture Organization (FAO) of the United Nations as "a state in which all people at all times, have physical and economic access to sufficient, safe and nutritious food to meet their dietary needs and food preference for an active and healthy life"(FAO, 1996). There are a number of factors influencing levels of food security in the world including climate and climate change, rapid urbanization rates which leave the most vulnerable populations unable to easily access food, and globally rising food prices which are more profoundly affecting vulnerable populations.

### 2.4.1 Climate and food security

Amongst vulnerable populations globally, seasonal fluctuations in food availability have significant impact on food security levels. Seasonal fluctuations of food availability is widely reported across many countries including Tanzania, Burkina Faso, India, Kenya and Nepal (Frongillo & Nanama, 2006; Hadley *et al.*, 2007; Kigutha, van Staveren, Wijnhoven, & Hautvast, 1995; Panter-Brick, 1993; Vallianatos, 2006). These fluctuations have been found to impact maternal nutritional status (Kigutha *et al.*, 1995) and levels of household food insecurity. In Tanzania, socioeconomic status and the amount of social networks were found to be strongly associated with a higher level of household food security (Hadley *et al.*, 2007). In a slum in India, Vallianatos (2006) found food prices were also largely affected by the seasonal availability of local food.

As a natural consequence of the location of the country, Bangladesh is highly vulnerable to climactic disasters and frequently experiences short-lived disasters. This leads to increased food insecurity for members of the general population. Food insecurity generally occurs from mid-August to mid-November which is when the majority of flooding from the monsoon season occurs (Shaheen, de Francisco, El Arifeen, Ekstrom, & Persson, 2006). One study showed that the prevalence of wasting in the period from 1981 to 1982 was unchanged throughout the seasons. However, in the period from 1995-1996 the prevalence of wasting went from 13% in a relative season of food security to 23% during a relative time of seasonal food insecurity. (Hels, Hassan, Tetens, & Thilsted, 2003). This implies that the "normal" seasonal fluctuations that occur during the year have come to have a larger effect on both the level of food insecurity experienced by households throughout the year as well as the nutritional status of households throughout the year.

#### 2.4.2 Climate change and food security

Climate change has a profound influence on the level of food security in the world. As per the status quo, the impacts of climate change on health, as well as food security is not equitably distributed (Cambell-Lendrum & Woodruff, 2006). Undernutrition in LICs in particular demonstrates climate change sensitivities (St. Louis & Hess, 2008). It has been concluded by the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change (IPCC) with a high level of confidence that climate change will degrade the levels of malnutrition in LICs even further (Parry et al., 2007). Climate change and food security are related in a number of ways. Some reviews are beginning to show that climate change is likely to decrease the crop yields in the poorest regions of the world (Parry et al., 2007; Porter & Semenov, 2005; Slingo et al., 2005; Taub, Miller, & Allen, 2008; Tubiello, Soussana, & Howden, 2007). Not only will the quantity be reduced but so too will the quality of the cereal grains grown in many of these countries (Porter & Semenov, 2005; Tubiello et al., 2007). Another impact of climate change will be the increased costs of necessary fertilizer due to the depletion of oil resources globally (Frumkin, Hess, & Vindigni, 2007), the discussion of cap and trade carbon taxes which may increase fuel prices and the diversion of arable land to growing biofuels which leads to reduced food crops and therefore higher food prices (Hill et al., 2006). All people will experience the effects of climate change but there will be some populations who will experience more severe and acute burdens than other populations (WHO, 2008a) and who have a "supposed" low level of adaptive capacity (Adger, 2006; Parry et al., 2007).

Bangladesh has three major rivers running through it which all drain into the Bay of Bengal; the Ganges, the Brahmaputra, and the Meghna. It is speculated that changes in flooding levels associated with climate change may cause major ecological and hydrological characteristics to change (Mirza, 2002). The World Bank (2000) estimates that the sea level will rise by about 50cm by the year 2050 and the resultant flooding and the intrusion of salt water will impact crop yields. This will leave the country unable to meet the nutritional demands of the growing population as there will be less and less cultivable land and irrigation water will be increasingly scarce (Faisal & Parveen, 2004). Some other potential impacts of climate change are increased levels of evapotranspiration, increased need for irrigation water during the winter dry months, longer and more frequent flooding and slower recession of flood water (WARPO, 2001). It is evident then, that due to the physical location of Bangladesh, climate change as it affects sea levels will pose a major challenge to ensuring food security.

### 2.4.3 Urbanization and food security

Urbanization, referring to a growth in the proportion of a population living in urban areas, is one of the major social changes sweeping the globe (Chen, 2007). The liberalization of trade globally, as well as erratic weather patterns, have led to large scale migrations in the last thirty years. Ultimately, the same nations that have undergone economic liberalizing reforms in recent years have also experienced large-scale rural-to-urban migrations (Grown, 2005 p.38).

Jeremy Seabrook (1996, p.177), when visiting Dhaka, described the slum as "a refuge for people displaced by erosion, cyclones, floods, famines" as well as a refuge for people displaced by development, a "generator of insecurity". Davis (2006, p.121) further describes slums as having a "Faustian bargain in a precarious ledge of land between a toxic factory and a poisoned lake". Migrants to Dhaka generally arrive with little to no skills who are also mostly illiterate. The lack of formal education hinders their ability to secure an adequate income. Findley (1982) described the demographic pattern of urban migration as bimodal, meaning that there are two types of migrants to the city: the educated migrants whom he terms as "selective" and the non-educated, unskilled migrants whom he terms as "less selective" (Begum, 1999). There are many pitfalls reported for the "less selective" migrants who decide to move to Dhaka, or other cities in the developing world. First of all, there are housing shortages, overcrowding, unreliable water, electricity and gas supplies. All services in the city and the ability to provide them are hindered due to "undeterred migration" (Begum, 1999). Begum (1999) stated that "the bulk of the recipient population in Dhaka are poor and are unable to pay for services they require and are citizens of a country which cannot afford to subsidize any further growing masses in the cities".

Due to the rapid population growth, mass urban migrations and industrialization over the last twenty years, there is a significant concern about the increasing scarcity of land and the reduced amount of soil availability for agricultural production (Lin & Ho, 2003; Yang & Li, 2000; Zhang, Mount, & Boisvert, 2004). Furthermore, soil degradation in urban and peri-urban centers is occurring due to poor urban waste management (Chen, 2007). It is postulated that the rapid use of land for urban development may be increasing the levels of food insecurity globally (Chen, 2007) and it has also been found that, in general the urban poor are more food insecure than the rural poor (Ahmed *et al.*, 2007).

### 2.4.4 Rising food prices and food security

The cost of food, influenced by global markets, directly affects the level of food security at the household and individual level. In the beginning of 2008, food prices peaked internationally which led to food price hikes at the domestic level in most countries. The continuing saga of the global economy has further exacerbated levels of food security (McCord, 2009). The people who experience the highest level of food insecurity as a result of the price of food are the poor families inLICs who spend a large portion of their incomes on food (Banerjee & Duflo, 2008). In fact, a study of 20 low and middle-income countries found that in 18 of the countries, extremely poor households spent over half of their daily income on food purchases (Ahmed *et al.*, 2007).

It is surmised that the levels of malnutrition in the developing world will increase due to globally rising prices of food (Campbell, de Pee, Sun, & Kraemer, 2010). Households in developing countries, because they spend a large portion of their incomes on food purchases, will have a decreased ability to purchase food. The amount and the quality of food they are able to purchase are, therefore, directly affected (Campbell et al., 2010). There continues to be speculation as to the extent to which nutritional status is affected by income. Some have argued that a rise in household, or per capita, income will result in improved nutritional statuses, even amongst the poorest. However, it has been observed that a rise in income level has not influenced the amount of food eaten as much as it has influenced the quality of food eaten (Ruiz-Arranz, Davis, Stampini, Winters, & Handa, 2002). The globally rising food prices have led to the necessity for the poorest to develop coping mechanisms in order to weather the relative food insecurity they experience. As well, it has been further found that, in Ethiopia, the rising food prices have differentially affected men and women (Kumar & Quisumbing, 2011), as women remain under-valued members of this society. Another concern is that the opportunity to affect change in early childhood regarding the next generation's future health and subsequently, their future earning potential is a small window of opportunity (Black et al., 2008; Victora *et al.*, 2008) and even the short-term rise in food prices will have a significant impact in the long-run (Brinkman, de Pee, Sanogo, Subran, & Bloem, 2010)

One coping strategy that has been reported to deal with rising food prices is to increase the amount of income. To do this, more members of the household are sent out to work including women and children even if there is a trade-off involved concerning health and education (Cohen & Garrett, 2010) as well as women's safety in the public sphere. Another coping mechanism undertaken by urban poor households is to cut back

on food consumption (CDRI, 2008) and reduce consumption of higher priced seasonal fruits, meats and eggs, vegetables and pulses in favour of staples, like rice, that are generally cheaper but less nutritious (Allen, 2008). Furthermore, spending on other household necessities will be reduced, they may use microcredit loans to buy food, ask neighbours for food, depend on food supplementation programmes and modify intrahousehold food allocation (Baker, 2008) where men and boys will be given a larger portion of food and perhaps better quality food than women and girls who, as stated above, may also be engaged in labourious employment to help with the costs of food. Ultimately, rising costs of food naturally is a factor in the high levels of malnutrition (FAO, 2008).

As well as a decrease in the quantity of food consumed, the quality of the food consumed often decreases as well (McIntyre *et al.*, 2011). The most vulnerable to food price hikes in Bangladesh are the urban dwellers; those who are dependent on the market for their food needs (MFDM, 2005). For new, unskilled and illiterate urban migrants, the proportion of their income that is spent on food is 10% higher than the national average. In fact, the proportion of income spent on food by the poorest, urban populations is the highest in the country among all demographics (Afsar, 2000).

Moreover, urban slum dwellers endure the greatest adversity in terms of food security in that, on top of inadequate incomes and rising market prices, they must also endure little to no sanitation which compounds the acuteness of urban malnutrition (MFDM, 2005). McIntyre *et al.* (2011) found that amongst the participants in their study, ultra-poor, female heads of households, food insecurity was universal due to not being able to earn a sufficient income.

Coping mechanisms amongst the poor in Bangladesh during times of food insecurity that have been reported are that people often cut out one of their daily meals and/or stopped eating meat, fish and eggs (WHO, 2008b).. As well, there continues to be persistent intra-household disparate food allocation between men and women and boys and girls (MFDM, 2005) which might be exacerbated further because of food insecurity in conjunction with prevailing gender norms.

### 2.5 Chapter summary

Adequate nutrition while pregnant, through the biomedical lens, is one of many important factors that influence the outcome of pregnancy. Many traditional beliefs crossculturally have been said to be counter to the western biomedical paradigm and,

therefore, potentially harmful to women and their developing foetuses; that women are rejecting the western biomedical definition of what constitutes a healthy diet while pregnant in favour of adhering to traditional beliefs and consequently, suffer from low nutritional statuses. This belief has been challenged in the literature in that women are reportedly not blindly adhering to traditional food practices and there are a number of culturally constructed structures that influence their decisions surrounding eating practices while pregnant. Furthermore, it is evident that women in Bangladesh experience oppression on many levels within their society which also influences their eating practices while pregnant and has an effect on women's nutritional statuses. A new and emerging issue that can potentially affect women's access to food and be a major influence on women's decisions surrounding what to eat while pregnant is the issue of global food insecurity due to climate change, urbanization and rising food prices. The literature suggests the global food crisis will affect urban poor and women in LICs disproportionately. Ultimately, it is not only the practice of "folk dietetics" that is potentially detrimental to pregnant women's nutritional status. There are multiple levels of influence on women's eating practices while pregnant and these multiple levels must be investigated in order to begin to understand the complexity behind the pervasive problem of maternal malnutrition.

To reiterate, the specific research question is: *how is the existing gender-order interacting with rising levels of food insecurity in a Dhaka slum and what are the resultant impacts on the eating practices of pregnant women?* 

The objectives of this research are:

1. To explore the individual beliefs, knowledge and contexts of pregnant women and other community members (including health care workers, TBAs and older women) in the slum and how these impact their eating practices.

2. To explore the way in which the gender structures in Bangladesh are operationalized in the urban slum setting amongst pregnant women and how this influences their eating practices while pregnant.

3. To explore the ways in which rising levels of food insecurity affect the eating practices of pregnant women in an urban slum setting in Bangladesh.

4. To begin to map out the interactions between rising levels of food insecurity and the existing gender order and how this interplay may be influencing the eating practices of urban, slum-dwelling, pregnant women in Bangladesh.

5. To begin to understand how structural and social inequalities, objectively and from women's perspectives, on both the global and local scale, are affecting pregnant women's nutritional status in an urban slum setting.

# Chapter 3 Methods

### 3.1 Methodology

I undertook a focused ethnography using a feminist perspective. The activities inherent in undertaking a focused- ethnography from a feminist perspective concentrate on the experiences of women and encourage them to voice their beliefs and needs. The philosophy of material-realism posits that there are multiple truths and realities and that these realities and truths are structured by an individual's interaction with the existing structures in a society (*eg.* class, gender, race, etc) (Denzin & Lincoln, 2005). From the knowledge garnered by feminist researchers, programs geared towards improving the status of women can be more targeted and appropriate, creating more demand for the fulfillment of women's rights and therefore be more effective

There are two underlying assumptions that led me to choose this approach to study women's health in an urban slum. The first is that

"...health is profoundly driven by the social and cultural contexts in which it exists...from the most intimate spaces of daily life to the macroeconomic policies of international financial institutions." (Freedman, 2001)

The second assumption is that women's own understandings of the current "spaces" in which they exist is crucial knowledge (Kottak, 2005) that should be utilized conscientiously by program and policy developers and the goal of the ethnographer should be to gain as much insider understanding as possible.

### 3.2 Study setting

The *bastee* (slum) in which I conducted this study, *Karail*, is considered to be the largest slum settlement in Dhaka. I undertook fieldwork here from October 2010 until January 2011. The key informant who introduced us to *Karail* and had been an inhabitant there for the last 18 years estimated that the slum had been established some 20 years ago. I was told that, initially, the government telecommunications company, who currently owns a large portion of the land on which this slum exists, gave plots of land to their lower-level employees to turn this land, which some participants remembered as being "jungle" at one time, into their homes. These employees built small structures on

the land in which to live. The telecommunications employees owned both the land their houses were built on and the houses which they built, thereby owing no payments to anyone. Once the employees had established their spaces, there remained large areas of undeveloped land in the surrounding area which gradually was settled by rural migrants and their families.

*Karail* is located in central Dhaka along Banani Lake and is between the two neighbourhoods of Banani and Gulshan; the two wealthiest neighbourhoods in Dhaka. The area was referred to as a "VIP" area by my research assistant and is the area in which most of the diplomats live and where the majority of the embassies are located. The location of this particular slum speaks to the precariousness of its existence as developers yearn for this specific area. The slum itself stretches across 100 acres of land owned by the Ministry of Science and Technology, the Public Works Department and the Bangladesh Telecommunications Company Limited. I was given estimates of the population of Karail from slum-dwellers that ranged from 120,000 to 250,000 people. The bastee consists of three areas: TNT, Jamaibazaar, and Boubazaar. TNT bastee is still largely inhabited by government telecommunications employees. The structures here appeared to be no more than 100 square feet. The people living in the TNT neighbourhood tended to be slightly more solvent than the people living in the other two areas of *Karail* and thus were not considered as possible participants in this study. Boubazaar is an area that we did not venture into to avoid working in too large of a space given the short allotted time for this study. Jamaibazaar is the area of Karail in which this study fully took place. The remainder of this section will discuss only this area of Karail.

The streets are narrow and many of them are lain with worn out bricks covered in dust and dirt. The narrow road we used to orient ourselves in this labrynthian area was lined with shops; tea stalls, bed carving shops, sweet shops, tailors, barbers, wood sellers (for cooking fuel) and food sellers, to name a few. All the structures for these shops were constructed of bamboo and corrugated tin. The area was in a constant state of crowding and busyness during the day time. The permanent nature of the markets in the slum, which contained most the amenities that might be required by the residents, as well as the structures and brick-lain roads, speaks to the fact that this slum is a "home" for many of the residents while others were born in the slum and have known no other home.

The homes in this area of the slum were organized into micro-neighbourhoods that generally consisted of 10 to 15 units arranged around a central unit in which the

landlord and landlady lived with their family. Each unit was no more than 40 square feet in which there was room for a double "bed" and perhaps some shelving for what little belongings they had. The units in Jamaibazaar were also constructed from corrugated tin and bamboo. Some had a simple dirt floor while others had a concrete pad as the floor. The prices of the units varied depending on the quality of the units as well as whether electricity and water were included in the price. Some inhabitants paid as little as 900 taka per month (13 Canadian dollars (CAD)) and these inhabitants would have the choice to pay extra for electricity and water. Where electricity and water were included in the price, tenants paid as much as 1500 taka per month (21 CAD). All of the microneighbourhoods that I visited had shared water pumps from tube wells where water was available at specific times of the day, shared pit latrines and a communal outdoor cooking area that would usually be covered by a roof constructed of corrugated tin to protect it from the rain during the monsoon season and the sun during the dry season. Some of these neighbourhoods had just dirt ground in the communal areas but some also had either bricks laid down or cement in the communal areas. These areas would have been the more expensive areas.

There were two types of landlords and landladies present in this slum. There were the landlords who had built their units to rent out during the birth of this slum 20 plus years previously and there were landlords and landladies who had migrated to Dhaka after the birth of the slum and were able to save enough to begin purchasing units from the original landlords; the second generation landlords. I heard no discussion of the presence of *mastaans* in this slum; the local leaders/thugs who are claimed to exploit tenants and business owners in some of the other Dhaka slums. Landlords and their families were all more explicitly capable of meeting financial obligation than their tenants, even speaking of themselves as "the middle class".

Each unit was no more than 40 or 50 square feet in which there was room for a bed and some shelving. The beds were essentially wooden frames with, either a thin mattress and thin blankets on them, or with no mattress at all and just wooden slats with some thin blankets sewn from old *sharees* (same as an Indian *sari*, long swatch of cloth that they wrap around themselves). If there was electricity, some families had a single dim light bulb dangling from the ceiling and a small fan. Many of the women had put up posters to decorate their units and clothes were hung from hangers off of the bamboo frame holding the structure in place. The units all had a thin corrugated tin door that could be locked at night with a chain and a padlock and most simply left the door open all

day and hung a piece of material over the door if they desired some privacy for resting. All of the pregnant women and new mothers, who participated in this study, shared their unit with only their husband and other children. If they had family in the slum as well, the family inhabited another unit. Therefore the occupancy of the women's units in this study was a maximum of five as none of the pregnant women or new mothers had more than two children.

#### 3.3 Methods

Participant observation is one of the central techniques of data collection among ethnographic researchers (Creswell, 2007). I engaged in participant observation to attempt to garner information regarding everyday life of the pregnant women in Karail (Mayan, 2009) that may have been missed by other ethnographic techniques. As well, through participant observation, I was able to slowly introduce myself to the community and build some rapport within the small communities of slum-dwellers and this, in turn, engendered a more comfortable, open and honest environment for myself and the participants. Through daily interactions and informal discussions during informal visits, wandering through the slum markets, observing cooking practices and other daily activities as well as participating in bazaar with some young ladies, I was able to achieve the above aims of participant observation. I created field notes daily which I used to both verify information I gathered daily as well as to adjust my interview guidelines as necessary. Moreover, because I am illiterate in Bangla, all of my interviews had to be transcribed into English. This took a significant amount of time so the detailed field notes enabled me to stay on top of the information I was receiving daily. The data collected through this observational method also helped contextualize the data gathered during the interviews.

I chose to undertake semi-structured, in-depth interviews as my primary method of data collection. This type of interview is ideal for eliciting "detailed narratives and stories" through open and direct verbal questions during intimate encounters (DiCicco-Bloom & Crabtree, 2006; Whiting, 2008). Interviewing is also a means in which subjectivist epistemology manifests in ethnography as the interviewer and the interviewee "co-create" knowledge and minimize the distance between the researcher and participant (Guba & Lincoln, 1988). Interviews were undertaken through a back-and-forth process between me, a translator, and the participant. Also extremely important to this project initially were the key informants. We connected with one of the key informants through

the cooking staff at my apartment, who initially helped guide us through the maze of the slum until my research associate and I learnt our way around. The other key informants were introduced to us through the first key informant.

Interviews were conducted in the women's homes where we were able to obtain some privacy and I was able to observe the living conditions of the participant. The choice to interview in the home was made with the consideration of the gendered and patriarchal context in which these women exist. Attempting to set up times to meet outside of the home would not have been feasible for this particular demographic because of women's daily familial responsibilities. Often women did not know when their husbands would be home on a given day and when husbands were home there were more domestic tasks for the women to undertake. Also, most of the pregnant women did not like to walk outside of their micro-neighbourhoods for fear of getting bumped or pushed around. When planning an interview with a pregnant woman, I would always ask which time of day was best for them and then I would confirm a day with them one or two days prior. I would then return around the confirmed day and time and confirm again that they had time for an interview. If they had not remembered or did not have time, then I would set up another time with them. Most, however, did remember and were usually more than willing to take some time for the interview.

I usually would meet the women initially and have an informal conversation with them to build rapport. I would then ask if it would be alright for me to come back and visit again and perhaps do an interview with them. Upon the second visit I would set up an interview time with them and then the third and fourth visits would consist of 25 to 35 minute interviews which would focus on:

1. Their sources of advice and knowledge as well as their decisions to follow advice around pregnancy practices.

- 2. Daytime routines, food intake and daily bazaar habits;
- 3. Food practices and beliefs around food practices during pregnancy;
- 4. How culture and religion affect their activities while pregnant;

I undertook one focus group discussion with pregnant women during my fieldwork. I had initially set out to undertake a number of focus group discussions as a means to tease more ideas out within a group setting with the underlying assumption being that information is multiplicative; that participants can build on each other's responses. Also, I had wanted to observe any group dynamics that may have emerged in a group setting as opposed to the one-on-one nature of the interviews. Furthermore, to verify and validate the data collected in the individual interviews, focus groups are a useful tool to ensure a certain level of accuracy (Stewart & Shamdasani, 1990).

Ultimately, the original plan to undertake more than one focus group discussion did not come to fruition for a variety of reasons; the overall short period of time allotted for fieldwork, time constraints on the individual women who had many daily duties that coincided with my research assistants schedule and women would forget that we had set a date and time for a focus group discussion. In one instance, all of the women I had confirmed for one focus group discussion gave birth to their babies in the same week that we had planned to have the focus group and the risk for the baby and the mother of walking around in the unsanitary and chaotic conditions of the slum were not risks I was willing to ask of them to take.

However, the one focus group with pregnant women I did manage to organize consisted of 3 young, pregnant women. Two were pregnant with their first child and one with her second child. I used this time to present and verify some of the information I had gathered from the interviews and from participant observation and to see if any new information would emerge in the group setting. Prior to beginning the discussion we discussed the issue of confidentiality with the group which is protocol that was approved by the Human Research Ethics Board at the University of Alberta. The focus group was undertaken in *Bangla* and recorded, with the permission of the women participating, and later translated and transcribed by my research associate into English.

#### 3.4 Participants

To ensure that the data being collected surrounding the experience of pregnant women were from "fresh" memories, participants had to be either pregnant at the time of the study or had to have given birth in the six months prior to the fieldwork. With the help of the *dais* (traditional-skilled birth attendants, or TBAs) and *shasta shubika* (delivery center's health worker) at the local NGO delivery center, I was introduced to the initial women who participated in this study. I did not exclude any women for any characteristics such as religion, educational level, income-level, employment status or parity as I was not particularly investigating the associations of these characteristics with nutritional status. Also, as a part of a means to validate and verify information received from pregnant women, I undertook interviews with members of the general population.

This included husbands, older women and mothers, one mother-in-law, a variety of *dais* (traditional and skilled birth attendants, or SBAs) and landladies. I also engaged in informal discussions with the local pharmacists in the local bazaar. During my preliminary interviews, however, I found that any participant who had engaged with a researcher previously, acted slightly hostile, resentful and complacent (understandably so, as this is a slum in which many researchers have undertaken projects previously and without any "development" or "help" for the participants). Therefore, when I found possible participants I would generally exclude them if they had talked with a researcher in the past to avoid using the little time I had in the field inefficiently.

Opportunistically, I took my initial meetings with the women as opportunities to ask if they knew anyone else who had had a baby recently or was currently pregnant and, by this snowball technique, was able to meet more pregnant women. I even was introduced to an entire new neighbourhood by initiating a conversation with a woman with a newborn baby in the street.

Participant type	n
Pregnant women and new mothers	13
Older mothers	3
Mothers-in-law	1
Husband	3
Health Care Worker	5
Landladies	2
Total	27

Table 3. Number of each type of participant involved in this study

All of the participants in this study were Muslim and all of the pregnant women were married. Although it is the ideal in Bangladesh to be living in a joint family structure (Aziz, 1979), most of the participants in this study live in a nuclear family structure. This has been reported elsewhere as a common phenomenon in cities and particularly among poor populations (Kolenda, 1987; Vallianatos, 2006). Vallianatos (2006) postulated that this is likely a consequence of urban migration.

Among those who had migrated to Dhaka from the rural areas, there was no pattern as to which rural areas the participants had come from initially. This is likely because of the small geographic size of Bangladesh; migrants do not have to consider distance when migrating to the city. Some of the participants had other family living in Karail in a different area of the slum while some had family in Dhaka, outside of the slum. Most who had family in the rural area, whether in-laws or natal, claimed they visited the rural area sometimes but there were some participants who stated that they never visited the rural area for reasons of poverty.

The daily incomes of the pregnant women's households ranged from 100 taka per day to 200 taka per day; about 2CAD per day. The majority of the women's husbands were rickshaw pullers, while the remainder of husbands undertook other occupations of snack seller, fish seller, water seller, sales clerk, tailor, hotel work and tea stall work. Among these young, pregnant women, most had not attended any more than primary education, if that. One woman had completed up to class 8 which is the end of secondary education in Bangladesh and students graduate from this class at sixteen years old. None of the pregnant women in this study were working in the garment factories at the time of this study but many had previously worked in garments before becoming pregnant or married. A small number of the pregnant women continued to work while pregnant as domestic staff in wealthier homes but had taken on only part-time hours. There were no other types of employment cited by any of the pregnant women who participated in this study.

# 3.5 Research assistant

One young woman worked with me as my research associate and translator. She was from a middle-upper class family who lived in the neighbourhood of Uttara, an hour's commute, one-way. Also, due to her unmarried, upper-middle class status, she had no other familial duties and was able to commit on a daily basis. It was necessary to have a female research assistant in order to eliminate the power differential that could have existed if I were to have employed a male as my research assistant. Despite my research assistant being the same gender and nationality as the participants, the socioeconomic difference between her and the participants, still contributed to an inevitable, already-existing power differential created by my presence, a western, white person. This power differential may have influenced the information given to me from the participants.

# 3.6 Analysis

The recommended method of data analysis for ethnographic studies was used to analyze the data. As per Mayan (2009), a content analysis was undertaken. In order to ensure that the data was not analyzed in a manner that is detached from its content, a more latent content analysis was conducted (Denzin & Lincoln, 1998; Mayan, 2009) whereby meanings of specific passages were analyzed in order to establish appropriate categories as well as to ensure that I was honouring the complexity of these women's specific contexts. As well, I utilized the coding, categorizing and theme creation methods as outlined by Foss and Waters (2007). Furthermore, the steps of analysis were interrelated and often carried out in conjunction and in reverse as it is a continual and non-linear process.

The process I embarked upon consisted of reading and re-reading the transcripts from pregnant women while making notes in the margins. Codes were developed throughout this process. I then extracted the coded excerpts from the transcripts and organized them into broader categories. Following this, I re-read all of the interviews in order to ensure the context had not been lost as well as to organize the broader categories into even broader themes. Throughout this process, I continually kept notes containing insights, questions and ideas in order to aid in the interpretation of the data (Birks, Chapman, & Francis, 2008).

As stated in a previous section, I utilized the transcripts from non-pregnant women, health care workers and husbands as well as the one focus group I was able to organize, to triangulate the information given to me by pregnant women. After the pregnant women's transcripts were coded, categorized and themed, I coded the transcripts of the other groups of participant and repeated the same process of organizing them into broader categories and into even broader themes. During this process, I noted any other emerging ideas or thoughts that fell outside of the scope of this research project so that they may be followed up at a later time if the fortunate opportunity arises.

# 3.7 Rigour

Mayan (2009) discusses rigour in qualitative research as was laid out by Lincoln and Guba (1985). This set of criteria includes credibility, dependability and confirmability. These criteria were developed because the values inherent in qualitative research did not adhere to the values of the positivist paradigm where the criteria for rigour included validity, generalizeability and reliability (Mayan, 2009). Today, Lincoln

and Guba's (1985) set of criteria are commonly used in qualitative research (Mayan, 2009; Polit & Beck, 2004).

There are a number of mechanisms utilized to operationalize and establish credibility, dependability and confirmability. First of all, credibility is used to "assess whether the findings make sense and if they are an accurate representation of the participants and/or the data" (Mayan, 2009). Some techniques undertaken to ensure credibility throughout the research process are being engaged in the research setting for a prolonged period of time and triangulation of data. There were ongoing discussions with colleagues as well as other members of the research team surrounding the findings in order to more fully understand and interpret the data (Mayan, 2009; Rothe, 2000; Tuckett, 2005) as best was possible for myself as an "outsider".

Secondly, dependability is "the opportunity, post hoc, of reviewing how decisions were made through the research" (Mayan, 2009). This is accomplished through the use of an audit trail that documents the decisions that were made while undertaking the research and analysis. This was done using personal memos and the practice of journaling throughout the research process (Ryan-Nicholls & Will, 2009; Tuckett, 2005).

Lastly, confirmability is "used during the data collection and analysis phase to ensure that the findings are logical" (Mayan, 2009); in other words, do the findings make sense. This can be accomplished by, again, using and audit trail and examining the data and interpreting the data throughout the research process. Reflexivity has become an important technique to ensure confirmability (Lincoln & Guba, 1985). The process of reflexive journaling was undertaken daily throughout the research process and field notes and transcribed interviews were utilized throughout the process in order to ensure that what was being observed and heard were logical.

Other specific techniques of ensuring rigour were undertaken. Throughout the proposal writing process, the research and analysis process, I was able to exploit the expertise of my supervisor, an experienced qualitative researcher. This was imperative for the continuous process of reviewing methods, data collection strategies, sampling and analysis so as to guarantee a high level of methodological coherence (Mayan, 2009).

#### 3.8 Ethics

Ethics approval for this study was granted by the Health Research Ethics Board Panel B (HREB) at the University of Alberta (See Appendx D). Fieldwork, whether in low-income country settings or amongst vulnerable populations, always brings with it specific ethical challenges. All of the data collected regarding the identification of the women and the other participants in the study was largely generic information and was stored in a password protected database on my computer and was only accessed by me. Also, as per the protocol outlined for protecting the data, the data will be stored in locked cabinet in my supervisor's office at the University of Alberta for five years following the research process.

My research assistant acted as a witness when garnering consent from women to participate and there were consent forms signed by myself and my research associate. I did not ask these women to sign consent forms because, through conversations with my contacts in Bangladesh, my supervisor, and reports in other research (Mumtaz, 2002; Vallianatos, 2006), I learnt that it can be difficult to obtain signatures or thumbprints from a population who lives in slum areas with high rates of illiteracy. Vallianatos (2006) even recalls that stories in the slum in which she worked circulated about how people in the past had unknowingly signed forms they could not read and, as a result, lost their properties or other valuable commodities. This protocol was accepted by the Human Research Ethics Board at the University of Alberta.

# 3.9 Incentives

As a token of gratitude for the time spent with us during interviews and sometimes for entire days, I did choose to give small incentives. This was also approved by HREB. We did not discuss incentives prior to discussions or interviews. Only after we were finished did we give incentives. For key informants who introduced to the slum and acted as guides during a number of points throughout the research, we gave small amounts of money for their time away from their daily work. Often they would spend upwards of three hours at a time helping us.

For participants who we met with regularly, we gave small gifts that were deemed appropriate by other local colleagues who had worked in this setting in the past. My research assistant and in-country support person aided me in conceiving of ideas for these tokens of appreciation. For instance, during the time of *Eid*, when it was traditional for women to receive a new *sharee* from their husbands or their families, we gave them new *sharees* that were deemed "appropriate" for women living in the slum. This choice was made because giving gifts that were deemed to be too "fancy" has the potential to create resentment amongst other residents in the slum and there were very specific types of *sharees* worn by slum-dwelling women as opposed to middle or upper-class

Bangladeshi women. As well, when the winter months began, we gave "winter" scarves to the women who participated. Another type of gift we gave was when participants' babies were born, we would bring them a small gift for their baby, like baby soap and oils as the bathing and oiling of babies was an important activity after birth. It was my desire to give the participants functional and appropriate gifts to thank them for their time and interest and not a gift that reinforced their situations, like bags of rice, which would may have been interpreted as me implicitly recognizing just how extremely poor these women are. This may have been construed as offensive because the women in this study exhibited to me a sense of pride and dignity in their homes and their lives.

As for the focus group, in order to thank participants for their time, I provided tea and snacks for the participants and their children, not in a manner that reinforced their precarious food insecurity situations but in a way that was culturally acceptable; women gathering around together, talking or "gossiping", drinking local tea and eating snacks from a local vendor.

# 3.10 Chapter summary

To most fully begin to understand the perspective of pregnant women regarding the various factors affecting their nutritional status, not only on the individual level within the slum setting, but also on the societal and global level, affecting their nutritional status, a feminist, focused ethnography was undertaken. As I chose to take a feminist approach, the respondents which this project centered around were pregnant women and new mothers. Other perspectives from the general population and health care workers were also gathered as a means to ensure that my interpretation of the information collected was logical within this specific context. With the help of my research assistant who acted as my main linguistic and cultural translator, I undertook participant observation to build rapport and to gather information about the slum setting and the daily lives of the people living there. Furthermore, I chose to do semi-structured interviews, conducted in a manner which kept in mind the underlying value of learning from each other, to delve more deeply into women's perceptions in a more focused way. Lastly, I was able to organize one focus group discussion that enabled me to garner different information from the respondents as well as verify some of the interpretations of information I had already received through the interview process. Due to inevitable unexpected events, organizing more than one focus group as I had planned, was did not come to fruition during this short time in the field. A content analysis was done on the

transcribed interviews and, to ensure that the complexity of the data was not lost, a more latent analysis was done as well, considering the larger context. Throughout the research process, a number of mechanisms were utilized to ensure credibility, dependability and confirmability; one model of the criteria for ensuring rigour in qualitative research. The ethical challenges posed by fieldwork in low-income settings or amongst vulnerable populations are standard ethical challenges but the solutions to these challenges must be considered keeping in mind the unique setting of the study in which the participants exist.

# Chapter 4 Results

Investigating the eating practices of pregnant women in *Karail* led me to identify three overarching themes that begin to encompass the various obstacles women face in undertaking healthful eating practices while pregnant. On the individual level, women must wrestle with their own knowledge, experience and beliefs about eating practices while pregnant amidst a bombardment of "old" and "new" information; on the societal level, women face an unyielding patriarchy which clearly defines the gender roles of women and in turn affects their nutritional status in a number of ways; and on a global level, women must find ways to undertake healthful eating practices amidst a time of rising levels of food insecurity globally leading to increased food prices which affect the urban poor more profoundly than any other demographic. This chapter will discuss the findings from this study in terms of these three overarching themes and quotes will be provided where relevant.

# 4.1 Knowledge, experience and beliefs about food practices while pregnant

Women have many sources of information regarding eating practices while pregnant. Their own knowledge, or the knowledge they received, was sometimes traditional, sometimes bio-medically based, and sometimes a mixture of both. Pregnant women's direct interactions with doctors and local NGOs gave them access to a fair amount of advice based largely on the western biomedical paradigm. Pregnant women in this study stated they received advice about eating practices while pregnant from family members, the general population, non-governmental organizations and their employees as well as doctors. The skilled birth attendants (SBAs) and community health nurses working for the local delivery center advised pregnant women to "*take fish, meat, eggs and milk regularly*" (pregnant woman).

When comparing the information given women from more "traditional" sources and the information given women from more "modern" sources, I found that the gap between these two types of knowledge sources was not large. Knowledge was obtained through the afore-mentioned sources but women's knowledge and beliefs about what to eat while pregnant also came from her own embodied experience and knowledge. The question then is why women are not "following advice" or doing what they know or believe to be 'healthy" practices? Even amidst the omnipresent NGOs in the slum, traditional sources were still deemed important sources of knowledge and most often the more traditional sources of information were giving information that was not far from the bio-medically based knowledge. Women were advised by other older women "*to eat more vegetables and take more water*" (pregnant woman). Despite this type of advice coming from more "traditional" sources, it is not counter to the western biomedical paradigm. In a culture where older women hold a higher status than younger women and all older women are referred to by younger women as "auntie", advice from older women still holds weight.

The traditional birth attendants interviewed, or *dais*, also reported that they told pregnant women that they should be eating "*meat or fish…on a daily basis*" (*dai*) and to eat "*peas… and vegetables*" (*dai*). Again, these beliefs are not counter to the western biomedical paradigm. The *dais* made no mention of superstitions regarding food intake while pregnant which may have been a product of the fact that the three *dais* interviewed had spent some time exposed, through some training, to health centers and in government hospitals. The non-reporting of superstitions and food restrictions might also have been a means to exhibit their "modern" knowledge to myself and my research assistant. It also could be that the food superstitions traditionally reported (particularly from the rural areas of Bangladesh) are not immediately thought of when considering appropriate eating practices while pregnant due to this facet of the culture being so profoundly embedded.

#### 4.1.1 Disconnected advice from NGOs to pregnant women

It was stated on a number of occasions by all the women accessing services from the local delivery center that the advice regarding food that was given to them was largely inappropriate to the context in which these women found themselves. While the delivery center was advising women to eat more meat and drink more milk, the women were struggling to afford the daily costs of their basic staples let alone be able to afford expensive food items like these.

Due to poverty, all the women accessing services from the local delivery center could not fully follow the advice given to them from this bio-medically based service. Women, particularly when discussing the advice they were receiving regarding what types of food they should be eating while pregnant, all said that they could not follow the advice they were given from the NGOs (eat more meats and fishes, dairy, *etc.*) and doctors due to the fact that "*poor men cannot afford*" things like "*meat and fish everyday*" (pregnant woman):

[NGO] doctor advised me to take sufficient vegetables, milk and eggs... I cannot afford to manage those. I cannot even afford these once per month because of my financial crisis. (pregnant woman)

*Dais* and SBAs from the local delivery center, when asked what women should eat if they are poor, altered their advice slightly:

*Pregnant women should take vegetables, daal and rice. These are better than fruits and milk.* (delivery center staff)

It was suggested by delivery center staff to pregnant women, however, that even if they cannot afford fruits on a daily basis that they should at least try to eat fruits on a weekly basis. Even this modified advice, of at least trying to eat fruits weekly, was not a feasible option for many of the women in this study.

*Dais* were asked about the advice they gave regarding food and whether they altered their advice regarding food if they knew the woman which they were counselling would not be able to afford things like meat, milk and other protein-rich foods:

We told them that if they can get meat or fish, that they should eat these on a daily basis. Those who are rich, I tell them to eat meat and fish. Those who are poor like me, I suggest them to eat peas, low-priced fishes like shing fish and also vegetables. (dai)

This modified advice, which considered the solvency of the pregnant woman being counselled, included items that would be affordable for most of the pregnant women in this study. Vegetables, peas and some small, fresh fish were reported to be eaten often by the participants. The *dais*, and their life experience and less "training" from an institution, and perhaps their traditionally more holistic perspective on pregnancy and childbirth, seemed to counsel women on eating practices with advice that was more relevant and achievable for poor, pregnant women.

Women were also unable to follow advice from doctors and NGO workers about taking "*vitamins and medicines*" as well as uptaking medical services deemed important within the bio-medical paradigm, like sonograms. They would have had to reduce the

amount of food they and their families would eat that day if they were to follow this advice:

Doctors suggest taking the medicines but nobody supplies it free of cost... it costs 30 or 40 taka per week... we should follow their advice but due to want of money we cannot follow their advice and I cannot take the medicine. (pregnant woman)

The doctors of [the delivery center] advised me to take medicine. They also said that I am suffering from a blood deficiency but I have no money to buy the medicine... (pregnant woman)

Some of the women, however, did indeed purchase the medicines and the vitamins that were recommended. We did not probe as to whether these women were able to financially sustain taking vitamins throughout the course of their pregnancies.

It was reported that other doctors were charging a day's wage for a visit, about 100 to 150 taka. Regardless of the price, though, there were also reports of concerned husbands taking their wives to see doctors and paying for the services. Other health services were reported to be too expensive to access:

Madam, from where will we get that much money [for sonogram]? Setting up a tea stall, food, clothes and education for my children are all huge expenditures. (pregnant woman)

Therefore, there was a disconnect between what the doctors and NGO staff were recommending to women for staying healthy and the amount of resources women had to access these services and obtain vitamins.

# 4.1.2 Fasting while pregnant

When discussing fasting, women were receiving bio-medically based advice as well as more "traditional" advice. There was a variety of beliefs surrounding whether or not a woman should fast while pregnant. Advice supporting the western biomedical paradigm's belief that women should not fast while pregnant was given to women in a manner that was justified in the *Qu'ran*. Young women reportedly had been advised not to fast while pregnant because "*during the pregnancy period it is not compulsory to* 

*perform fasting*" (pregnant woman). As well, women were being advised by their family members that while breastfeeding they should not fast or she would not produce enough breast milk. Furthermore, pregnant women who had been ill while attempting to fast during *Ramdan* were told by doctors to stop fasting. In all cases such as this, the doctor's advice was followed.

There was, overall, an acknowledgment of what the more "modern" advice on fasting for pregnant women is but it is disregarded by even the SBAs employed with the "modern" delivery center who believe it is more important to act as a good Muslim. The SBAs at the local delivery center, who generally are dealing with pregnant women within the biomedical paradigm, still believed that women should fast regardless of what the doctors might advise. Fasting is "compulsory for a Muslim":

[Delivery] center advises that women should not do the fasting. They suggest that due to fasting the baby may be at risk. But I think this is not true. Some women refrain from fasting as they desire to. In our time we did the fasting and saw nothing harmful. If we believe in Allah, we should be fasting at the time of pregnancy...It is compulsory for a Muslim. (delivery center SBA)

Women were heterogeneous with respects to whether they fasted or not while pregnant during *Ramadan*. Some women explicitly followed advice from others regarding the potential dangers of fasting while pregnant and therefore did not fast while others disregarded the potential risks and fasted for reasons like *"fear of death"* (pregnant woman) and because it was required of them as Muslims and the rewards from Allah would be greater:

Yes I did fast during this Ramadan. I made the decision to fast this year because everyone does it. It is the code of Islam. One of the neighbours told that two times the reward can be achieved from Allah if anyone fasts during the pregnancy period. I was four or five months pregnant...I did not feel any problems during fasting time. (pregnant woman)

This divine justification for fasting while pregnant despite the potential risks articulated by the western biomedical paradigm to the developing fetus appears to still hold significant power among pregnant women in the slum.

Overall, pregnant women in the slum encounter a number of different people with different knowledge and beliefs surrounding fasting while pregnant. The issue of fasting while pregnant remains to be a controversial issue with more local religious practices not only being counter to the beliefs of western biomedical paradigm, but often overriding them.

# 4.1.3 Food proscriptions for pregnant women

There were some food proscriptions mentioned after probing women. Young women in the study acknowledged these proscriptions but also seemed to not believe them wholeheartedly as they would laugh while relaying this knowledge to us. The few mentions of advice given to pregnant women regarding food superstitions were from older women:

Someone advised me that if I eat Mirgel fish then maybe my baby will suffer from mrigy (epilepsy). And they also suggest me not to eat fish with big mouth size (boal fish, mini fish). If I eat bigger mouthed fish then the mouth of my baby will be bigger also... the neighbour woman told me that she heard it from her ancestors like her mother-in-law, mother and others. (pregnant woman)

The above food proscriptions were re-iterated by the women in the focus group. Other different beliefs about eating practices were also cited by the women in the focus group when probed. The spice *kali jira* was claimed to be help reduce body pain and also to produce breast milk. As well, *magur* fish was claimed to be beneficial to eat as it helped to "*produce more blood*" (pregnant woman) which, although not probed on this issue, can be taken to mean a prevention of anemia as often anemia was referred to as a "blood deficiency". Cold rice was deemed to be a restricted food because it could cause colds and pneumonia for the baby. There was mention of duck as being a restricted meat for reasons the women did not clearly articulate except that they made a joke that it was a restricted food because it would make the baby's voice sound like quacking. This may be further evidence that women may not take these food beliefs too seriously. Lastly, grapes were deemed to be restricted because they would "*make the body hot*" (pregnant woman). This was the only mention of foods being characterized explicitly as being "hot" or "cold" foods, despite the literature discussing the existence in Bangladesh of humoral theories of "hot" and "cold" foods. These humoral theories surrounding food may not be

something that is expressly articulated in everyday discussions around eating practices while pregnant.

A number of these "superstitions" may be contrary to western biomedical knowledge in that they have often been accused of being nutritionally detrimental to the mother. For example, many of the superstitions surrounding food involve foods that are highly proteinaceous and rich in fatty acids (eg. fish) which, according the western biomedical paradigm, are major sources of protein.

Furthermore, there was also evidence that some of the beliefs surrounding the quantity of food that should be eaten during pregnancy are changing also:

We heard previously that more eating is not good for the upcoming baby because more eating would lead to a bigger child and would cause problems at birth. Now-a-days we hear that more eating is good for the upcoming baby. (young woman, daughter of a dai)

Eating down as a means to avoid having a large baby was not mentioned by any of the other participants or even by the older women in this study.

# 4.1.4 Cravings, preferences and aversions

Cravings were not commonly reported among the women in this study. Only a small number of the participants reported feeling cravings for special foods since they had been pregnant. One of the cravings cited was watermelon and tamarind (sour pickles). Some of the older women interviewed also claimed they had craved tamarind during their pregnancies also. This is a popular snack for the general population in Bangladesh and therefore these cravings may not necessarily be related to pregnancy. The women also believed that because of their financial situations, taking "special snacks" was not possible:

It depends on personal will. Personal will does not dominate or is not implemented in poor families. (pregnant woman)

More than cravings, preferences of the women were reported. Overall, the women unanimously liked to eat vegetables. It was not clear whether they liked eating vegetables for health reasons or whether they craved the taste of vegetables. Regardless, vegetables were the cheapest and most plentiful foods in the market:

Fish, meat, I like everything! The [food] I like most is vegetables. If there is fish and meat in the home I just go for vegetables. (pregnant woman)

The vegetables provide sufficient vitamins. Sometimes I don't like to eat fish and meat. So, I prefer vegetables much more and I also think that I have been taking more rice with vegetables. (pregnant woman)

Therefore, women knew vegetables were healthy for them, they liked to eat them and they could afford them and so they made vegetables a large part of their daily diet next to rice. Women even said they preferred vegetable over meat and fish which may be their own embodied experience or it may be a coping mechanism for not being able to afford fish and meat regularly or that they simply were experiencing aversions to meat. If vegetables had not been affordable then it is likely that women would not have been able to include them in their diets in a sufficient way. Regardless, the women were making decisions about what they ate based on their own preferences.

On the other hand, the most commonly cited reasons for avoidance of food or eating less food was women's embodied experience of being sick while pregnant, not traditional beliefs about food. Most of the women claimed that, due to their feelings of sickness while pregnant, they were simply turned-off by all foods and not just one or two particular foods. Some could not "*tolerate egg and daal*" while pregnant. Most women reported feeling sick during, at least, the first three months of their pregnancies. The women reported that, during these times of sickness, they did not feel like eating at all due to the nausea. Most claimed that they wished they could eat during these times but that they could not manage to and that they just did not "get any taste" from food. Some women reported that they experienced even more severe health issues which affected their ability to eat healthily during their pregnancy because they could not afford both the medicines from the doctor for "blood deficiency" and a sufficient amount of healthy foods:

I could not take anything for the first three months of my pregnancy. At that time I felt like vomiting even when I was drinking water. Now I feel like I can take food but cannot manage enough food due to lack of money...I have to take medicine everyday...I am suffering from fever and also I feel weakness. I have no strength and I have a blood deficiency. (pregnant woman)

The women coped with their feelings of nausea by simply not eating, or by eating very little. Medicines were an unaffordable expense for most of the families in this study. The above quote exemplifies one of the many trade-offs involved in food intake while pregnant; medicines for her "blood deficiency" and her fever were deemed as more important than purchasing good food. Also, some of the husbands were reported to have been fairly concerned with their wife not eating anything while sick. One husband that had been attending the local delivery center's sessions for husbands regarding the health of their pregnant wives claimed that when his wife was feeling too ill to take any food, because he had learnt at the delivery center that it is important that she eat daily, he "forces her to take food" (husband).

# 4.2 Patriarchal structures and gender norms influencing eating practices

Not only do women's individual knowledge, beliefs and experiences influence their eating practices while pregnant, so too do the pervasive normative gender structures that ensure women fulfill their gender roles within their households and within society.

#### 4.2.1 Fulfilling gender roles

Some women still do eat last in their household due to their belief in fulfilling their gender roles: *I sit last for food…I have to feed my children by my own hand*. (pregnant woman) This practice of women feeding their children by hand at every meal was widely practiced, even among middle and upper class families in Bangladesh. This may create, in poorer households, issues of unequal food distribution where there simply may not be enough food to fulfill the desires or nutritional requirements of the entire household and the pregnant women will eat last after everyone else is fed.

This practice, as well as the normative gender practice that was reported of catering to the desires of their husbands and children when deciding what foods to purchase and cook at the risk of not eating sufficient quality of food, may be contributing to women being malnourished in general and during pregnancy:

No one [in my family] is fond of food that much. My husband and also my children. No one. Some foods are only eaten by me. I asked my husband to take food and eat. He replies 'no I won't'. If I bake an egg, then he will eat. And if it is vegetables, they will not eat. My husband does not like vegetables. He goes for training at the delivery center and he heard from them that vegetables are good. He comes home with vegetables for me. He usually does not like vegetables as much as I do. Many times, the food I cook is not liked by my husband or my children. In that case I feel stress. How will they eat? What will I do? I am stressed... so I always give priority to their wishes and choices. (pregnant woman)

Other women also describe cooking things for their husbands despite their dislike for certain foods. An inevitable consequence of catering to the desires of their husbands and children is that they may find themselves neglecting their own needs for certain types and amounts of food as it is likely that, in the financial space in which these households exist, there is simply not the resources to provide for everyone's desires in the household. However, as was touched upon previously in this chapter, despite the desires of the husbands and the family regarding food choices, women were adamant that if they simply asked their husbands to make a purchase of a specific bazaar item their husbands would oblige them. This means that even though there are ascribed gender roles for men and women which might include women catering to the desires of her family, the women in this study who did ask for things from the market that were good for her nutritional status did not entirely lack control and agency and all inter-gender dynamics in a patriarchal, Islamic society are not homogenous:

...most of the time he buys bazaar items depending on his desire...my husband prefers to buy fish and he does not like vegetables. But in my pregnancy period I need vegetables. At my request he will purchase vegetables. (pregnant woman)

# 4.2.2 Family structure and women's dependence

The family structure in the slum often tends to be slightly "non-traditional". This may be affecting women's access to resources, like food. Women in this study had many natal family members living close by them in the slum. Traditionally, married women living with their natal family has all of her expenses paid for by her family. There may be

a protective element to having married, pregnant women looked after by their own natal families as opposed to being looked after by her in-laws, where her status in the household would be lower and therefore her access to resources, like food, less:

My mother bears all types of food expenses. This is the custom in our country that when I live with my parents they will bear all sorts of my expenditures. (pregnant woman)

Having natal family living close by in the slum and being actively involved in the lives of their daughters appears to be a means of creating a support system so times of scarcity may be less severe. One woman in this study, who lived with her husband in the slum, had her natal family living close by. Everyday this woman would look after her little brother while her mother, father and husband were at work. Her father supported her and covered all of her expenses. Her food recall for one of the days I met with her was more substantial than some of the women who had no support system in the slum:

[For breakfast] I ate in my mother's house...pumpkin and prawns. Besides that, in my house I cooked fish with potatoes and also shutke (dried fish) with kochu (a green vegetable)... I desired to eat pumpkin. My mother cooked it yesterday night so she called me over to eat pumpkin curry this morning. (pregnant woman)

It may be that women whose natal family is living nearby and helping with expenses and choosing foods from bazaar for themselves and their pregnant daughters may be attempting to look out for the best interest of their pregnant daughters. This potentially protective measure for women, however, still perpetuates the beliefs surrounding women's "delicate" constitutions, and does not promote women taking matters into their own hands in a proactive way.

#### 4.2.3 Food purchasing and women's mobility

Control over who is making the food purchases likely plays a role in influencing the quality and quantity of food being purchased within these pregnant women's households. As covered in more detail in chapter three, there were large bazaars available within the slums with a wide variety of fruits and vegetables, spices, oils, rice dried fish, and some meat shops. All the essentials could be purchased within a close distance from their homes. It was found that either the husbands undertook the daily bazaar purchasing once they collected their earnings for the day, or other family members like a natal father did the shopping, or the women themselves would receive cash daily from their husbands after they arrived home from work and then they would undertake the daily food purchasing from the bazaar.

The women in this study were largely responsible for either purchasing the food or telling their husbands what to purchase. Some women had husbands who did the daily bazaar on their own accord but stated that if they desired anything, even if her husband did not desire it, like vegetables, they would simply ask their husbands to purchase them and their husbands would "*fulfill her desires*". One woman, while answering a question regarding what she had eaten for breakfast that morning, said that she had eaten *hilsa* fish, or *fish ilish*. This is the national fish of Bangladesh and it is relatively expensive to purchase. I asked her how she was able to afford this fish and she responded by saying, "*though it is costly, my husband brings it regularly to fill my desire*" (pregnant woman). Her husband, who regularly undertook the bazaar responsibilities, when asked how he made decisions about which food items to purchase, echoed his wife and said that "*according to her desire I buy bazaar items*" (husband). It is important to consider the heterogeneity of the inter-gender relations between husbands and wives and not assume that all husbands do not desire to please their wives because the existing gender-order, in general, places women lower in society's hierarchy.

Many husbands undertook the daily shopping practice regardless of their working schedules for a couple of reasons. Husbands were scared for their wives' physical health in the busy market in the slum and also because many of the women and men alike believed it shameful for a woman to be out in public doing bazaar:

I don't go [to bazaar] now but I went previously. As now I am pregnant...in bazaar there is a crowd and if anyone pushes me or hurts me at this stage...you know how accident does not take much time...besides that, in our family, no one wants me to go to bazaar. (pregnant woman)

My husband [does bazaar everyday] ...he does not allow me to do bazaar due to my physical condition. I also did not go to bazaar previously. It is not honourable for a woman to do bazaar or go in public places (pregnant woman) If women did undertake the daily shopping, they did it because their husbands did not have time due to working:

I usually do bazaar... [my husband] cannot manage the time for shopping...There is no problem at all with me going to bazaar alone. (pregnant woman)

None of these women reported enjoying doing bazaar or feeling more "liberated" because they had this responsibility. Most stated that they actually disliked being responsible for the daily food purchasing due to the over-crowdedness at the market and they feared that anything might happen to them while out alone. None of them reported actually feeling they had gained independence from being solely responsible for the purchasing of food items. It appeared that it was an accepted reality of living in an urban slum and living on subsistence wages that the women must partake in activities that might otherwise be deemed "dishonourable" and social norms that claim that women should not be in public and doing bazaar.

In the rural area, it was reported that women must always wear the veil when out in public and therefore they did not undertake the daily shopping:

In the rural area my husband did the bazaar because in the rural area women do not go to bazaar. The men refrain the women from going to bazaar. They like to keep women in the veil always. (pregnant woman)

In the slum, most women did not wear a *burqa* or a *niqab* if they were going about their business in the slum and doing bazaar. There was heterogeneity amongst the families in this slum with respects to beliefs surrounding women doing bazaar. There were many women walking "freely" in public within the boundaries of the slum, but that claimed when they left the slum they wore a *burqa*. The slum itself seemed to act as the "home" where women could walk around without the veil. There were even young, married women who walked about the market in the slum without so much as a scarf covering their untied hair; but not without being scolded from elder men in the market. It seemed to be acceptable that women could "*go to bazaar without any rigid veil*". Women further mediated these social norms by oftentimes loosely covering their heads with the tail end of their *sharees* and also covering their pregnant midsections with extra fabric

from their *sharees* in order to avoid being "*embarrassed*" by their "*condition*" or "*illness*", as they often referred to their state of pregnancy.

There are still beliefs circulating in the urban slum that are grounded in the dominant social structure which view women as weak and unable to do things for herself. These beliefs are not only perpetuated by men but also by the young women themselves as they define themselves as their society defines them. However, it is also detrimental to view women entirely as passive victims within this gender-order.

#### 4.3 Food insecurity due to globally rising food prices influence eating practices

Food insecurity due to rising prices of food and inadequate incomes was reported by all the participants in this study. Although there are a number of factors influencing food security levels, the price of food in the market is the manifestation of all of these influences "on the ground" and therefore, is the problematic issue identified by the participants with respects to accessing food. Rising costs of food is the most proximal reason for decreased access to food for participants.

# 4.3.1 Rural access to food versus urban access to food

There was a resounding and almost nostalgic claim that acquiring high quality and quantities of food was easier in the rural area and that this was affecting the health of pregnant women in the urban slum:

Long before, we took our meal fresh and hygienic and we had no want of fresh foods. We collected fresh milk, fish and other foods from the land and those were fresh and hygienic. But this is not possible in the city. The city dwellers are able to get fresh food only half the days of the week. So the pregnant women suffer from malnutrition and they feel weak and [the dais] can do nothing for them. (dai)

This was echoed by another young, pregnant woman who not only commented on the quality of food but also the quantity of food:

There are some differences between Dhaka and the rural area. We get fresh and pure foods in the rural area. But in Dhaka it is not easy to get fresh and pure foods. The taste of food in the village in better than Dhaka City. In the village the quantity of cooked food is much bigger than here. (pregnant woman)

What appeared to be the central issue surrounding the quantity of food that could be accessed and, consequently, the level of food insecurity experienced by these women in Dhaka compared with the rural area, was the fact that people in the rural area could grow their own food and harvest their own fish. Whereas in Dhaka, the women believed this was not something that could be remedied and therefore everything must be purchased:

At that time there was a huge kitchen garden. We could get vegetables as much as needed. We had ponds. At that time nothing was bought. But it is not possible in Dhaka City. Here you have to buy everything and nothing is free of cost. (older woman/ delivery center dai)

Due to the households in the slum having to purchase all of their foods, they struggle daily with earning enough to eat everyday and the physical limitations of the slum setting is a factor in not being able to have both quality and a sufficient quantity of food that is fresh and free.

# 4.3.2 Coping mechanisms for high food prices

Coping mechanisms in times of food insecurity have been widely studied in the world. It was not a surprise to find similar coping mechanisms amongst the women and their families in this study. Women claimed they mediated the food insecurity in a couple of ways:

[My husband] did the shopping yesterday... if I cooked it at morning time today then there would be nothing left for supper today. (pregnant woman)

The above response was given by a woman who, on one of the days I visited with her, had reported that she had eaten *panta bhat* (a rice and water gruel) for breakfast that morning. It is evident from her response above that there is indeed food rationing going on which is affecting the quality of her diet. Her husband had shopped the day before and she had cooked that food for lunch and dinner, with some remaining to be cooked for the

following day and if that were cooked for breakfast there would be no more food for the rest of the day so she ate a breakfast practically devoid of nutrition in order to save some food for dinner.

Husbands skipping meals was reported as well. The husbands sometimes skipped breakfast because there were no items to eat for the morning meal, despite many of the husbands requiring massive amounts of energy for their jobs as rickshaw drivers. None of the women said they had skipped a meal but, as well as the woman in the previous paragraph who ate a rice gruel for breakfast that day, there were other reports of eating nutritionally devoid breakfasts, like *moori* (puffed rice).

#### *4.3.3 Saving leftover bazaar money*

The women who undertook the responsibility of making food purchases all reported that they had, at one point or another during their married lives, saved the leftover money from the daily bazaar money given to them by their husbands. This saved money was deemed by all the women as *"security money"* and was used normally for *"times of scarcity"*.

I also save some portion of money from the bazaar. Sometimes my husband cannot earn. At that time I spend this saved money. My husband also knows about this... [the amount I save] depends on the price of the bazaar items. When the price is high I save 10 taka. When the price is low I can save 15 to 20 taka. (pregnant woman)

When discussing this practice with the women in this study, they found it an amusing topic as it was a practice which was not talked about openly with their husbands although their husbands were aware that it was occurring. Because the husbands were benefiting from this practice there was no issue with their wives siphoning off money from the daily bazaar money.

...Yesterday my husband earned 100 taka... the total cost of bazaar was 120 to 130 taka. The extra 30 taka needed [in order to buy the bazaar items] I had saved earlier from day to day bazaar money. (pregnant woman) These savings are being used to subsidize the cost of food, or even pay for the entire daily bazaar if husbands are unable to earn enough in the day to cover the cost or if their husbands earn nothing at all during the day.

Due to the rising costs of food, women reported that they were less and less able to save the small amounts of leftover daily bazaar money. It may be that the loss of this ability to save money to ease catastrophic expenses like medicines, bribes and food when their husbands do not earn enough money has the potential to affect pregnant women's nutritional status in times of financial drought which is more often than not for this particular population.

#### 4.3.4 Coping mechanisms to continue saving leftover bazaar money

In order to be able to continue to save some bazaar money despite rising costs of food women reported that they might purchase less foods:

I sometimes buy less amounts of oil and rice. By this process I save little a little amount of money. When my husband is not available or sometimes he cannot earn, in that period I buy bazaar with theses savings. Nobody taught me this strategy. I learned it from the experience in need. (pregnant woman)

Consequently, when women start purchasing less and less food due to the rising costs of food in order to save a little bit extra from the daily bazaar money, their nutritional status will be affected.

#### 4.4 Chapter summary

Pregnant women in this slum in Dhaka are confronted with a number of struggles when it comes to their eating practices. They grapple with the knowledge they receive from authoritative figures from within the western biomedical paradigm and the knowledge given them from trusted/respected other members of the general population. However, much of the advice given pregnant women regarding eating practices despite whether it was from a more traditional source or whether it was from a more "modern" source, was extremely similar. It seemed, though, that women believed the advice being given them from the local delivery center was most often inappropriate and disconnected from the context of these pregnant women's lives due to lack of financial resources therefore most women were not able to operationalize the advice they were given. This

disconnect also affected women's choice to heed advice regarding vitamins and medicines for pregnancy; as women had to choose between purchasing vitamins or purchasing enough food for her and her family. Overall, it seemed that the *dais* had more insight into the context of theses women's lives as opposed to the staff at the delivery center, despite the fact that a large portion of the staff also were slum-dwellers. Another decision regarding eating practices a pregnant woman must make, if her pregnancy coincides with Ramadan (or other short fasting periods throughout the year, for that matter) is whether or not she will fast. Fasting may be risky for the mother and her developing fetus. Pregnant women reportedly had received advice that they should not fast while pregnant and this advice sometimes came with religious justifications for avoiding fasting while pregnant. Many women had tried to fast while pregnant but if they felt sick during fasting, at the advice of doctors, they stopped fasting. Older women TBAs and *dais* knew that women were being told not to fast but they maintained their beliefs that fasting was a means to being a good Muslim. Women did not blindly fast during *Ramadan*. They had heard both types of advice and made the decisions largely for themselves. As far as food restrictions and superstitions, there were a number of them mentioned and discussed but rarely did a woman claim that she followed these restrictions but there were hints of acknowledgement regarding this type of knowledge as it came from these women's elders. Cravings were not a major influence on women's eating practices. Food aversions due to sickness and lack of money while pregnant were reported by the majority and not because of superstitions or food taboos.

The patriarchal ethos built into the system in Bangladesh plays a role in influencing women's ability to eat sufficient quantities and quality of food. The practice of women eating last may result in unequal distribution of food. The desires of the other members of the household taking precedence over the needs and desires of a pregnant woman may also be contributing to malnutrition. The practice of being looked after by her natal family, as opposed to her marital family, due to the diverse family structures that exist in a slum setting, may carry a protective element with it for these young pregnant poor women whose husbands are often unable to earn enough in the day for the daily bazaar. These practices imply that women must be good wives and mothers to fulfill their gender roles, and women are too weak to look after themselves or take any proactive action to do so. On the other hand, many of the women in this study were being proactive in that they were responsible for deciding what items to purchase from the bazaar regardless of whether they were the ones actually doing the purchasing. Husbands seemed to be willing to fill the wishes of their wives whether it be by purchasing necessary food items while pregnant or for special food items for cravings. Although many of the husbands undertook bazaar out of fear and worry for their wives and the potential for them to be hurt while out doing bazaar or because it was deemed shameful for a pregnant woman to be out in public, there were many women who were solely responsible for doing daily bazaar. Due to the time constraints on their husbands, this was a necessary part of everyday life. The women all reported that they did not like undertaking this task as they feared for their safety. This may be a different, more seemingly independent role for women than if they were in the rural area but they do not seem to be enjoying it. It seemed that the slum area was deemed to be a "home" and many of the rules for women that apply outside the realm of the slum applied less inside the slum, like the wearing of the veil outside of the slum but it was not required inside the slum for any of the women in this study.

Lastly, pregnant women in the slums have to contend with issues arising from the global market which affect them more profoundly than any western demographic. As most of the women in this study were from a rural area originally, these women understood the pitfalls of living in the urban area with respects to the quantity and quality of food that was available to them. Because they must depend on the market system for their food purchases, increases in food prices are devastating to their households, particularly because they spend so much of their household's daily incomes on food purchases. Some of the coping mechanisms reported in this study was rationing food supplies and substituting important meals with nutritionally devoid food items like ricewater gruel. Skipping meals by husbands was also reported but not by pregnant women. Also, women who do bazaar are given cash from their husbands daily. After purchasing the daily bazaar items, they usually have been able to save the little money that might be left over. They used this "security money" to purchase foods on days their husbands did not earn enough or to pay for other costs that might arise (like bribes). However, due to rising food prices, the women have been less able to save money from bazaar. To compensate they have been purchasing less food so as to still save some little bit of money. This slow spiral into being able to purchase less and less foods and being unable to save any money for food in times of scarcity is possibly having a major effect on the nutritional status of pregnant women.

# Chapter 5 Discussion

Often in the literature, "folk" dietetics has been assumed to be counter to the western biomedical paradigm and therefore influencing pregnant women's nutritional status for the worse (Choudhury & Ahmed, 2011; Shannon et al., 2008). Traditional beliefs surrounding eating practices while pregnant have been characterized by four possible outcomes: those that are beneficial, those that are harmful, neutral, or whose effects are unknown (Jelliffe & Bennett, 1961; Jelliffe, 1967). The possibility that many traditional beliefs surrounding eating practices while pregnant may not be as detrimental as the western biomedical paradigm claims has been debated (Vallianatos, 2006). On top of beliefs around food practices while pregnant, gender structures that are oppressive to women have also been found to influence maternal nutritional status not only during pregnancy but throughout women's entire lifecourse (Walker, 1997). In this study I argued that food insecurity has emerged as a more salient factor affecting the rates of maternal malnutrition (MFDM, 2005). The following discussion will aim to situate the findings from this research within the literature. Also, I hope to highlight some of the more unique findings and what they imply in the larger context in terms of the interaction between rising levels of food insecurity and normative gender structures and the influences this interplay may be having on maternal eating practices among poor, urban women. Finally, a more humanist approach to maternal health interventions, which takes into account the context of poor, pregnant women's lives, is proposed as a means to allow for more targeted interventions.

# 5.1 Women's eating practices while pregnant and food insecurity: knowledge, beliefs and action

When probed while being interviewed, women in the current study were readily able to identify local beliefs surrounding food restrictions and taboos while pregnant. The fact that these women live in an urban setting and are exposed to different sources of information has not eliminated the existence of these beliefs. Other current studies also found that, in Bangladesh, there are still widespread food taboos and food restrictions in both the rural and urban areas (Ahmed *et al.*, 2010; Choudhury & Ahmed, 2011). As well as a number of other animal-source proteins that were found to be restricted and would also generally be unaffordable to the urban poor, a number of other small fishes that were

indeed affordable were also deemed restricted foods as a result of taboos (Choudhury & Ahmed, 2011). In light of the increasing levels of food insecurity among the urban poor, food restrictions such as these, small affordable fishes, may become increasingly detrimental to pregnant women's nutritional status.

However, some of the studies cited in the previous paragraph, which support the above findings, did not directly address the fact that "Ideology is not synonymous with behaviour" (Vallianatos, 2006) thus women do not blindly follow food restrictions (Ahmed *et al.*, 2010; Choudhury & Ahmed, 2011). Women in the current study did not strictly adhere to food restrictions or other traditional food practices. This inconsistent adherence to food proscriptions by poor women has also been shown in other studies done both in rural Bangladesh and in an urban slum in India (Shannon *et al.*, 2008; Vallianatos, 2006).Vallianatos (2006) claimed that:

"Pregnant women do not blindly follow dietary proscriptions but, rather, interpreted these cultural norms based on their own individual characteristics and needs. The women's navigation of these dietary rules was rooted in their reproductive histories and embodied knowledge, as well as their particular household contexts."

Adherence to food beliefs was largely dependent on women's financial situation in this study. This has been found elsewhere in rural Bangladesh and in urban India (Choudhury & Ahmed, 2011; Vallianatos, 2006) where poor women believed that, because of their financial situations, they needed to eat whatever was available to them and they believed nothing would happen to them if they went against traditional beliefs under the circumstances (Vallianatos, 2006). In the urban slum, increasing levels of food insecurity could be said to be an element of women's "particular household context" and therefore they are navigating these traditional food practices in light of a decreasing level of access to food.

In rural Bangladesh, the most commonly cited reason for pregnant women not increasing their food intake was unequal distribution of food in the household followed by lack of decision-making power (Shannon *et al.*, 2008). My data does not suggest unequal food distribution was occurring within households. However, when the participants had other children it was reported that they would sit last for food in order to feed their children by their own hand. With that being said, it is not necessarily the case that they would be getting less food than any other family members. The households of most of the women in this study only consisted of themselves and their husbands and therefore food allocation within the household did not emerge as an issue. It has been found, though, that increasing levels of food insecurity has the potential to exacerbate gender vulnerabilities created by the gender-order and therefore women may be vulnerable to increased levels of unequal food allocation within the home (Holmes *et al.*, 2009) even if their household only consists of themselves and their husbands.

From this study, it appears that while socio-cultural factors influence women's eating practices while pregnant, their financial situation appears to be a more important factor in determining their food intake.

#### 5.2 Authoritative knowledge and food insecurity in the slum

It was found in this study that women understood and could identify what constituted a healthy diet as defined by the western biomedical paradigm's ideal of meat, eggs, dairy, vegetables *etc*. This finding is supported in the literature that has found that women in the Dhaka slums had an accurate idea as to the root causes of malnutrition (Goudet, Rashid, & Griffiths, 2011) and also that they are aware of the inadequacy of their families diets (McIntyre *et al.*, 2011).

The women involved in this study reportedly learnt about "good" eating practices from NGO staff from the local delivery center, doctors, landladies, garments colleagues and neighbours. In Vallianatos's (2006) study women's sources of information were from health care and NGO sources while Ahmed *et al.* (2010) found that women in the slum in Bangladesh first and foremost sought advice and knowledge from relatives, if they had any living close by in the slum. In this study, while few women had relatives nearby, landladies emerged as a respected source of knowledge in the slum. This is a relatively new type of social connection specific to urban areas in Dhaka and has been reported previously (Ahmed *et al.*, 2010). These landladies could potentially constitute a new point for maternal health and nutrition interventions.

It is likely that the western biomedical paradigm's definition of healthy eating practices while pregnant is becoming the authoritative knowledge in the slum. In Valliantos's study (2006) in an Indian slum, largely due to the growing presence of maternal health programs, participants' definition of a healthy diet while pregnant was exactly the same as the "mantra" of the NGO fieldworkers in the slum; "eat green leafy vegetables, milk, juice and fruits". Interestingly enough, this "mantra" was also recited by

the participants in this study. Some other examples of how the biomedical paradigm may be becoming hegemonic in the slum was the unanimous belief that women should be increasing their amount of food while pregnant, or that women are now choosing not to fast during *Ramadan* while pregnant because of the potential risks they had heard about from non-traditional sources. These examples may represent the effects of women being exposed to new sources of knowledge and having fewer elders around to ensure compliance to traditional beliefs.

The question becomes then, if elder women and traditional midwives in the rural area are valued as the authoritative knowledge on pregnancy and childbirth (Afsana & Rashid, 2000), what then becomes of this more "traditional" authoritative knowledge on pregnancy and childbirth in the urban slum setting in the absence, largely, of elder women and traditional midwives who have been reported to be responsible for ensuring adherence to traditional beliefs (Ahmed et al., 2010; Choudhury & Ahmed, 2011)? Afsana and Rashid (2000) found that the authoritative knowledge in the rural area, due to the increasing presence of NGOs, was undermining more and more the traditional knowledge while women were beginning to increasingly accept the biomedical model as the authoritative knowledge. This may be occurring in the urban setting as well. Inherent in the biomedical approach to development is the inevitable dismissal of other kinds of knowledge (Jordan, 1997). An interesting side effect of this acceptance of the biomedical model as the source of authoritative knowledge is that women in rural Bangladesh have been reported to have been less comfortable discussing beliefs surrounding childbirth and pregnancy in more traditional terms (Shannon et al., 2008). I suspect this "discomfort" also influenced women's manner in which they discussed traditional food beliefs with my research assistant and I. What has also been reported is traditional midwives "marginalising" their traditional knowledge and practices due to the fear of being indicted for malpractice (Afsana & Rashid, 2000). While some of the more potentially harmful practices may have been reduced due to the emerging authoritative knowledge of the biomedical paradigm, it is also the case then that some of the rich and functional traditional beliefs and practices surrounding pregnancy and childbirth may be becoming obsolete, but this requires further research. Women in many societies have been perceived to be the "bearers and reproducers" of, not only children, but of culture (Arditti, 2009). Dissolving women's knowledge of traditional beliefs around eating practices while pregnant, because they *might* be harmful to women and their foetuses as defined by the western biomedical paradigm, may result in the loss of "another way of

knowing". It may be prudent for western development project developers to consider any local and traditionally authoritative knowledge they can when developing their programs in order to perhaps find innovative and functional ways to meet the new food insecurity challenges that are emerging.

Choudhury and Ahmed (2011) found that, in the rural area of Bangladesh, many women were not accessing antenatal care services for a number of reasons. The top three reasons were financial constraints, perceived lack of benefit and mobility restrictions. In the present study, women did not necessarily have financial constraints to accessing the services of the local delivery center, nor did they really have mobility restrictions, but they did report a perceived lack of benefit from the services. The "mantra", discussed in the above paragraph, regarding what pregnant women should eat, is evidently being recited across the subcontinent. While this "mantra" certainly has the defining characteristics of a well-rounded and healthy diet, it was deemed to be inappropriate by the women in this study because of their financial situations and their increasing levels of food insecurity; how could they afford milk, eggs, meat and dairy on a daily basis? The lack of consideration for the ability of women to access all of these wonderfully healthy foods led some women to even say that, because it was impossible to follow the advice of the NGO staff, they were not really interested in utilizing the services of the local delivery center. There is the possibility that women are feeling a lack of consideration for their individual situations by the NGO programs and therefore are being deterred from utilizing the services, which also include incredibly useful services (ie midwives trained in hygienic childbirth procedures and how to recognize childbirth and pregnancy complications and make referrals).

# 5.3 The gender-order and access to food in urban slum

It is important to note here that the underlying assumption of this entire next section, which will discuss gender structures and patriarchy and its influence on eating practices in light of growing food insecurity, is that inter-gender power relations as well as intra-gender power relations are highly variable and highly situation dependent (Dufour, 1999; Mumtaz & Salway, 2009; Tong, 1998). This is important to keep in mind when discussing gender and patriarchy, and Islamic cultures, for that matter, as Islamic societies should also never be deemed to be homogenous in their beliefs and practices (Shaheed, 2009).

Women in my urban fieldsite appeared to be challenging hegemonic gender roles in that they seemed to have increased control over household resources as well as more mobility and visibility. For instance, many women were actively involved in the household management of finances and being responsible for household food purchases. This observation is supported by Salway et al. (2005), who argue that the gender roles of women in Dhaka slums are in "state of flux". This study supports the notion that this increased visibility, mobility and control over resources may allow for an increased amount of opportunities and negotiation space for improving the terms of women's lives. There is some question, however, as to whether these challenges are welcome challenges by women. This study partly answers this very question posed by Salway et al. (2005) as women in this study unanimously disliked participating in doing the daily shopping as well as some women believing themselves that these types of activities (*ie.* being out in public in general, being out in public while pregnant) are shameful for women. In the rural areas of Bangladesh, it has been found that generally women have no part in daily food purchasing and that this lack of power may contribute to women's high levels of malnutrition (Shannon et al., 2008). This increased power of decision-making within the household over food purchases in the urban area could be thought to play a potential role in improving women's nutritional status. However, this new "power" may not have a significant impact once the higher costs of food in the urban area and the fact that women are less and less able to access sufficient quality and quantities of food are taken into account. They likely remain as nutritionally deficient as their rural sisters, except the underlying causes are different; for the rural women, their nutritional deficiencies may be more likely to be grounded in power structures of gender and patriarchy, whereas the urban women's nutritional deficiencies may be grounded more in global power structures that are responsible for rising food prices and inadequate incomes. Lockwood (2009) succinctly discusses the notion that women having more control over resources in the home (ie. having control over the resources to purchase food and the decision-making power to make food purchases) is necessary for women's empowerment. However, this type of control is not sufficient and is limited by the existing societal structures (*ie.* reliance on market-based food systems in urban areas):

"Women's control of strategic material resources and capital—the material basis of "power" in all capitalist systems—is a necessary condition for achieving a position of relative authority and power in both the household and community. It is important to note, however, that the extent to which women are able to control resources and capital will in part be determined by prevailing gender ideologies and family structures. Thus one can conclude that where women in developing regions are able to produce strong material base, and where gender ideology empowers them to control it for their own ends, they will be in a position to achieve greater gender equity with men." (Lockwood, 2009).

Furthermore, women in the slum are increasingly living within non-traditional family structures. This has been widely reported within urban migration studies (Afsar, 2000; Huq-Hussain, 1995; Matthews, Ramasubban, Rishyasringa, & Stones, 2003). In this study, there were a number of women living closely with their natal family. In my observation, they appeared to be in a slightly less vulnerable position regarding "nutritional adequacy". It has been found that women's health status is associated with the amount of contact she has with her natal kin (Bloom, Wypij, & Das Gupta, 2001). As well, it has been found that relatives in the slum are the social connections that largely help with economic problems (Ahmed et al., 2010). One could assume that help with economic problems could manifest as help with food as in a Mumbai slum where natal kin were shown to help specifically with food (Matthews et al., 2003). What might be shifting is the ways in which families are formed. Most women in this study were married to men that they had met in the slum. The inhabitants of the slum come from all over Bangladesh. Traditionally in Bangladeshi culture, marriage is endogamous, meaning women marry men who may be their relatives or who may come from a family with whom the woman's parents are already acquainted. This practice has been said to be protective for young women as it allows a fair amount of contact with her natal family which is helpful if relations with her in-laws are unsavoury (Matthews et al., 2003). Because young women are marrying men from the slum whose families most of them have never met, there may be a decreased amount of kinship ties which have often played protective roles in the lives of women in Bangladesh. On the other hand, the increased contact with natal kin in the slum, which was experienced by a few women in this study, may still provide a protective element for young women. Overall, in this study, it appeared that this more non-traditional way of married women living close to or with their natal kin is helpful for young pregnant women in obtaining more and better food than those who have no connections in the slum and are completely reliant on their husband's, generally, inadequate daily incomes.

### 5.4 Living in an urban slum and food insecurity

Rural to urban migrations in Bangladesh due to the shifting global economy to more liberalized and globalized policies are proving to be largely detrimental for the migrants who are unskilled (Afsar, 2000). In the current study, although family members were able to find employment and women were also able to be employed, incomes were inadequate for confidently assuring that daily basic needs like food and shelter were met.

Amartya Sen (1981) was able to demonstrate that food security is first and foremost an issue of accessibility rather than availability. Since the inception of Bangladesh as a nation state in the early 1970s, donors and multi-lateral lending groups like United States Agency for International Development and the World Bank have been "extending their reach', so to speak, into Bangladesh (Jahan, 2007; Nahar, Masice-Taylor & Begum, 2008). With the acceptance of aid and of loans from these types of groups come stipulations in the form of compliance with the priorities of the group giving the money or as structural adjustment programs. Recently, the United States Agency for International Development pledged \$922 million dollars to Bangladesh in an attempt to scale up agri-business in the hopes that this will help to mediate rising levels of food insecurity (The Daily Star, 2012). The "business-as-usual" approach to combating undernourishment, as outlined by the money lenders or donors, which involves increasing agricultural production for export could be debated to be largely non-beneficial for the local population (Holt-Gimeenez & Shattuck, 2011). The products of large-scale agricultural endeavours in LICs are often exported to meet developed countries' needs; generally the very same developed countries from which the donor money came. Furthermore, as small farmers are pushed off their land by big agribusiness, they migrate to the urban centers to find a new source of income. As reiterated throughout this study, this rural-urban migration often increases the food insecurity levels of those who choose to make this move (Holt-Gimeenez & Shattuck, 2011). Ultimately, availability of food is not the issue in the urban context of Bangladesh but rather issues of acces.

In the urban areas, what I observed is that food is available but, for poor, pregnant women who must wrestle with patriarchal influences and the global food crisis, not easily accessible. The women in this study, old and young, if they had indeed migrated from the rural area, unanimously perceived that obtaining sufficient quantities and quality of food was more difficult in Dhaka. The reasons for this included their

perceived lack of fresh foods in the market for slum-dwellers, perceived inability to grow their own food and therefore, because they felt dependent on the market-system, rising food prices affect their ability to access the food that is available (Akter, 2009).

The women in this study felt that they were at the mercy of the market-system for providing food for her and her family. This finding is supported in the literature and it is well known that the most vulnerable to food price hikes in Bangladesh are the urban dwellers; those who are dependent on the market for their food needs (MFDM, 2005; Akter, 2009).

To reiterate, it is also well known that the people who experience the highest level of food insecurity as a result of the price of food are the poor families in lowincome countries who spend a large portion of their incomes on food (Banerjee & Duflo, 2008) and the literature has found that, on average, the urban poor spend between 50-74% of their daily incomes on food purchases (Ahmed *et al.*, 2007).

The coping mechanisms for managing food insecurity that were reported in this study have been found to be used elsewhere in Bangladesh (WHO, 2008b; MFDM, 2005). Cross-cultural studies have shown examples of coping mechanisms like consuming less food, eating fewer meals, buying cheaper foods, sharing with neighbours, acquiring food from charities, gardening and finding wild foods (McIntyre et al., 2011). Many of the women reported these same coping mechanisms, and included sharing with natal family in this study, but none reported gardening or finding wild foods. I suspect that this is due to being in an urban setting and women lacking the physical space and resources to try and grow food. As far as wild foods go, according to a proposed pathway of deterioration of household food security (Dufour, Staten, & Reina, J.C., & Spurr, G., 1997; Dufour, 1999; Etkin, 1994; Hamelin & Beaudry, M., & Habicht, J.P., 2002; Moreno-Black & Guerron-Montero, 2001; Tarasuk, 2002; Vallianatos, 2006), the act of consuming wild foods is undertaken just before resorting to begging for food and just after reducing diversity in the diet and reducing number of meals and consuming less food. The women in this study were generally at the level of reducing diversity of food and changing to cheaper and lower quality foods as well as reducing the size of meals and the number of meals consumed daily. Therefore, the nutritional status of the pregnant women in this study is precarious and the range of coping mechanisms or adaptive capacity in times of increasing food insecurity is narrow.

One of the coping mechanisms discussed in this study was the practice of siphoning off money from the daily bazaar money their husbands gave them. The finding

that women siphon off money left over from the daily bazaar purchases has also been found in other studies (Darnton-Hill & Cogil, 2009; Salway *et al.*, 2005). Slum-women in Dhaka have been found to undertake this practice to have money for their own personal expenditures. This practice has been noted among rural women in Bangladesh but it seems as if women in the urban slum feel a "sense of heightened vulnerability" in the precarious setting of the urban slum (Salway *et al.*, 2005). However, in light of the women in this study claiming they used this savings for purchasing food in times of scarcity, it has not been discussed in any profound detail in the literature how this practice of saving money is affecting their levels of vulnerability with respects to nutrition. If women are able to save less and less money, the range of adaptation available to them amidst growing levels of food insecurity becomes narrower and narrower.

### 5.5 Moving forward

To begin targeting maternal malnutrition interventions, it will become increasingly more crucial to consider that poor, urban women are experiencing rising levels of food insecurity due largely to rising costs of food and their perceived reliance on the market-system. Not only are they acutely experiencing increasing food insecurity levels, they also have to manoeuvre through the existing, oppressive gender structure that exists in Bangladesh. How these two factors interact is important to bear in mind when developing interventions to combat maternal malnutrition.. A humanist approach to development would allow room for an approach that McIntyre *et al.* (2011) deem "Whole Person Development". It has also been recommended by Goudet and Rashid (2011),that "interventions for nutrition must be informed by their intended participant's knowledge and perceptions in order to more likely succeed". No development issue can be completely removed from its context, particularly where humans, with all their complexities, are concerned.

Approaches to improving the nutritional status of women should be subjective and non-linear processes. The traditional and linear ways in which the promotion of "healthy" maternal eating practices have been approached are Information and Education Campaigns (IECs) and supplementation. This implies that the usual approach to maternal malnutrition has been largely based on curing the problem rather than preventing the problem; addressing proximal causes. While curing the problem of maternal malnutrition among urban poor women is indeed important, the solution of supplementation is not a long-term solution. It is equally, if not more important, to address the upstream

determinants of these women's malnutrition and the more distal causes, including gender structures and food insecurity. Furthermore, when approaches to improving the maternal nutritional statuses of women are undertaken with the understanding of all of the factors influencing women's ability to put knowledge into practice, more points of intervention emerge; a wider range of intervention points which include top-down and bottom-up approaches.

### 5.6 Chapter summary

.To begin to tackle the challenge of maternal malnutrition in light of increasing food insecurity, the full context in which urban, poor women exist must be considered; women know what constitutes a healthy pregnancy diet but they are not acting on this knowledge due to external and internal factors. Moreover, women in the urban slum are falling into roles which could be deemed as challenging normative gender roles. Their increased visibility and mobility as well as control over household financial decision surrounding food may be leading to an increased ability to negotiate within their households. However, the potential benefits to women's nutritional statuses from this new "freedom" may be nullified by the rising levels of food insecurity in the urban setting. Ultimately, women's nutritional status while pregnant is affected by what is occurring at the global level. Increased liberalization, climate change and oil prices are some of the key factors responsible for increasing food prices. While most of us here in the west hardly feel these rising prices, those in the slums of Bangladesh, on the other hand, who spend upwards of 80% of their daily incomes on food, feel the consequences of these global forces in a profound and acute way. To claim that more nutritional education and supplements will help reduce maternal malnutrition amongst women living in the slum setting is to neglect to consider the immensely larger forces at play within this globalized, inequitable world. Not only is a local, on the ground level analysis important for understanding women's experiences, so too is a global level analysis important to comprehend how global practices can acutely affect individual women on the other side of the world. Considering the local, societal and global context in which women exist may help highlight possible points of interventions on multiple levels to address maternal malnutrition from as many angles as possible.

### 5.6.1 Further research

Further research is required in the urban slum settings in Bangladesh. Unearthing women's specific vulnerabilities to rising levels of food insecurity, globally, will be necessary to develop and implement top-down interventions and bottom-up interventions like policies addressing food insecurity. Generally, more research on the gender dimensions of food insecurity amongst the urban poor is needed to increasingly understand the profound effects food insecurity is having on malnutrition rates. The urban poor also experience food insecurity in a different way than the rural poor. This will be important information to provide to policy makers and funding bodies to provide evidence that there is more to malnutrition than simple nutrient deficiencies but that the global food market and the forces behind increasing levels of urbanization play a powerful role in exacerbating malnutrition, particularly amongst the most vulnerable populations. More research on interventions that appear to approach food insecurity in a more humanistic and targeted way, like urban agricultural activities or microcredit insurance plans geared towards decreasing food insecurity, are also needed.

#### 5.6.2 Study limitations

This research was undertaken in one large urban slum in Dhaka, Bangladesh. It cannot be assumed that the findings from this study can be generalized to other slums in the country or elsewhere in the world. This study was conducted by myself in a population where English was not the first language. All of the participants spoke *Bangla*, thus all of the interviews were conducted in *Bangla* by my research assistant, a local native-speaker. I had to rely then, on translated transcripts and the cultural interpretations of my research assistant. Although I was aware of this limitation and tried to mediate it as much as possible through discussions with my research assistant and other colleagues as well as by going through the translated transcripts with my research assistant to ensure accurate translations, it cannot be guaranteed that I understood the information in the same way a *Bangla* speaker might. Moreover, I lived in Dhaka for only five months and this is not necessarily enough time to garner a full understanding of the culture and other non-verbal cues.

Despite efforts to minimize the effects of my "westerness" (eg. I walked and talked in a manner that many women commented on as being "like a man"; that I walked "freely") there was a power differential that existed between me and the participants. Also, a power differential existed between my research assistant and the participants

because of my research assistant's status as middle-upper class and highly educated. This power differential, may have led participants to provide answers that they thought we were seeking. Moreover, as a westerner, it may have been perceived by participants that I would be able to give them financial assistance as everyone largely pointed to poverty as the root of the problem.

# Chapter 6

# Conclusion

### 6.1 To Conclude

The scourge of malnutrition is a global issue with the most vulnerable populations, women and children, being inequitably affected (Schwefel, 2003). On top of already existing unacceptable levels of malnutrition, the rising levels of food insecurity in the world are further affecting impoverished populations' nutritional status (Cohen & Garrett, 2010). While women are among the most vulnerable populations, pregnant women in LICs often lead lives that have been deemed under "double jeopardy" as they endure, not only lifelong oppression that leads to their lower nutritional statuses, but also the nutritional strain that pregnancy adds (Ghassemi, 1990). In Bangladesh, rates of maternal malnutrition are among some of the highest in the world (UNSCN, 2004). It is imperative that the issue of maternal malnutrition be targeted directly if Bangladesh is to fulfill its commitment to the MDGs. There have been studies that have shown that interventions undertaken in the past have been largely ineffective because they have neglected to consider all of the elements of women's lives (ie. poverty and gender structures, social norms). Without the consideration of all of these forces, as well as the consideration of the rising levels of food insecurity caused by climate and climate change, rising oil prices, liberalized trade policies, and how all these forces interact and affect maternal malnutrition, interventions will likely continue to be "band-aid" solutions.

A focused-ethnography, using a feminist approach, was undertaken. Participant observation, interviews and a focus group were utilized to gather data. The findings indicated that women have many knowledge sources and bodies of knowledge that generally run parallel to the western biomedical's paradigm of what defines a healthy pregnancy diet. That there were still traditional food proscriptions "floating around" in the slum-setting does not mean that women are blindly adhering to them. Because, traditionally, in the rural area, older women and midwives are the authoritative knowledge sources as well as the enforcers of traditional food beliefs, the lack of their presence in the slum-setting has led to new sources of authoritative knowledge; NGOs, medical professionals and landladies. It appears that, through the presence of NGOs and medical professionals, that a standardization maternal nutrition education is occurring and women know what the basic tenets of this education are. If this biomedical, authoritative knowledge is pervasive, then why are pregnant women's nutritional statuses not improving? One possible answer may be that women are unable to operationalize their knowledge due to external factors. One external factor is the existing gender structures that favour men and dissociates women from decision-making within the household as well as limits their mobility. In this study, women were found to have an increased freedom of mobility as well as increased involvement in the management of the household than perhaps women from the rural setting. Not all of the women welcomed these challenges. This new "freedom" may be influencing and helping to increase the nutritional status of pregnant women in the slum but the biggest factor cited by all was the issue of food insecurity due to rising food prices and their perceived reliance on the market-system. In the rural area, women remembered being able to grow food and harvest fish and they were able to access sufficient quantities of food. Ultimately, while women may be challenging gender roles in the urban setting compared with the rural setting which is often more traditional, all of these potential benefits may become negligible due to the inability to simply access food because the price it too high and because they cannot grow food.

This study highlights the complexity of maternal malnutrition in the urban setting. Maternal nutrition interventions will likely have to include much more than nutrition education programs because women are aware of how to be healthy during pregnancy regarding food and women are making decisions about food practices within their households, but they are largely unable to access food due to the limited resources afforded to a slum-dwelling pregnant woman and her family. What is needed are interventions that are increasingly more targeted and view women as part of the larger whole; a more humanist approach. This approach would utilize a kind of whole person development strategy (McIntyre, *et al.*, 2011) in order to identify key, realistic intervention points for each woman's unique context. This has the potential to lead to more creative interventions at many more levels than just the local NGOs.

### 6.2 Dissemination of findings

One of the most important actions that can be undertaken at the completion of a research project is to disseminate the findings. As part of my commitment to disseminate the findings of this research, I will aim to have this work published in at least one peer-reviewed academic periodical. Also, I will present these findings through posters and presentations at conferences pertaining to maternal health, global health and qualitative research methods. Furthermore, I plan to share the results of this study with interested

parties in Bangladesh who are involved in urban health initiatives so as to add to the breadth of knowledge surrounding maternal malnutrition in Bangladesh.

### Literature Cited

Adger, W. N. (2006). Vulnerability. Global Environmental Change, 16(3), 268-281.

- Afsana, K., & Rashid, S. F. (2000). *Discoursing birthing care: Experiences from Bangladesh*. Dhaka: The University Press Limited.
- Afsar, R. (2000). *Rural-urban migration in Bangladesh: Causes, consequences and challenges*. Dhaka: The University Press Limited.
- Ahmed, A. U. (1993). Food consumption and nutritional effects of targeted food interventions in bangladesh (draft). Dhaka, BD: International Food Policy Research Institute, Bangladesh Food Policy Project.
- Ahmed, A. U., Hill, R. V., Smith, L. C., Wiesmann, D. M., & Frankenberger, T. (2007). The world's most deprived: Characterisitics and causes of extreme poverty and hunger. 2020 vision for food, agriculture and the environment discussion paper no 43. Washington DC: International Food Policy Research Institution (IFPRI).
- Ahmed, S. M., Hossain, A., Khan, M. A., Mridha, M. K., Alam, A., Choudhury, N., et al. (2010). Using formative research to develop MNCH programme in urban slums in bangladesh: Experiences from MANOSHI BRAC. *BMC Public Health*, 10, 633.
- Akter, T. (2009). *Migration and living conditions in urban slums: Implications for food security*. Dhaka: Unnayan Onneshan.
- Alam, D. S., van Raaij, J. M. A., Hautvast, J. G. A. J., Yunus, M., & Fuchs, G. J. (2003). Energy stress during pregnancy and lactation: Consequences for maternal nutrition in rural Bangladesh. *European Journal of Clinical Nutrition*, 57, 151-156.
- Allen, M. (2008). *Rising food prices will result in severe declines in mineral and vitamin intakes of the poor*. Retrieved 2 September <u>http://www.ifpri.org/blog/rising-food-prices-will-result-severe-declines-mineral-and-vitamin-intakes-poor</u>
- Anderson, E. N. (1987). Why is humoral medicine so popular? *Social Science & Medicine*, 25, 331-337.
- Aziz, K.M.A. (1979). Kinship in Bangladesh. ICDDR,B monograph series no 1. Dhaka: International Center for Diarrhoeal Disease Research, Bangladesh.
- Arditti, R. (2009). Women's human rights: It's about time! In E. Disch (Ed.), *Reconstructing gender: A multicultural anthology* (5<sup>th</sup> ed., pp. 654-670). New York: McGraw Hill.
- Azizi, F. (2010). Islamic fasting and health. Annals of Nutrition & Metabolism, 56.
- Baker, J. L. (2008). *Impacts of financial, food and fuel crisis on the urban poor*. Washington DC: The World Bank.
- Banerjee, A. V., & Duflo, E. (2008). What is middle class about the middle classes around the world? *Journal of Economic Perspectives*, 22, 3-28.

- (BNNC) Bangladesh National Nutrition Council. (2011). Food and agriculture organization of the united nations: Food-based dietary guidelines. Retrieved 10/16, 2011, from http://www.fao.org/ag/humannutrition/nutritioneducation/ fbdg/49850/en/bgd/
- Begum, A. (1999). *Destination Dhaka: Urban migration: Expectations and reality*. Dhaka: The University Press Limited.
- Birks, M., Chapman, T., & Francis, K. (2008). Memoing in qualitative research: Probing data and processes. *Journal of Research in Nursing*, 13(1), 68-75.
- Black, R. E., Allen, L. H., Bhutta, Z. A., Caulfield, L. E., de Onis, M., Ezzati, M., et al. (2008). Maternal and child undernutrition: Global and regional exposures and health consequences. *Lancet*, 371, 243-260.
- Blanchet, T. (1984). *Meanings and rituals of birth in rural Bangladesh*. Dhaka: University Press Limited.
- Bloom, S. S., Wypij, D., & Das Gupta, M. (2001). Dimensions of women's autonomy and the influence on maternal health care utilization in a north Indian city. *Demography*, 38(1), 67-78.
- Blossner, M., & de Onis, M. (2005). Malnutrition: Quanitfying the health impact at national and local levels. WHO environmental burden of disease series, no. 12. Geneva: World Health Organization.
- Brinkman, H., de Pee, S., Sanogo, I., Subran, L., & Bloem, M. W. (2010). High food prices and the global financial crisis have reduced access to nutritious food and worsened nutritional status and health. *The Journal of Nutrition*, *140*, 153S-161S.
- Burn, M. S. (2005a). Reproductive rights. *Women across cultures: A global perspective* (pp. 47-71). New York: McGraw-Hill.
- Burn, M. S. (2005b). Introduction to cross-cultural study of women's issues. *Women* across cultures: A global perspective (pp. 2-15). New York: McGraw Hill.
- Cambell-Lendrum, D., & Woodruff, R. (2006). Comparative risk assessment of the burden of disease from climate change. *Environmental Health Perspectives*, 114(1935-1941)
- (CDRI) Cambodia Development Resource Institute. (2008). *Impact of high food prices in Cambodia*. Phnom Penh: CDRI.
- Campbell, A. A., de Pee, S., Sun, K., & Kraemer, K. (2010). Household rice expenditure and maternal and child nutritional status in Bangladesh. *The Journal of Nutrition*, *140*(1), 189.
- Chatterjee, A. S., & Lambert, J. (1990). Women and nutrition: Reflections from India and Pakistan. women and nutrition. ACC/SCN symposium report nutrition policy discussion paper No. 6). Geneva: United Nations.
- Chen, J. (2007). Rapid urbanization in china: A real challenge to soil protection and food security. *CATENA*, 69, 1-15.

- Chen, L. C., Huq, E., & D'Souza, S. (1981). Sex bias in the family allocation of food and health care in rural Bangladesh. *Population and Development Review*, 7(1), 55-70.
- Chen, Y., Ahsan, H., Parvez, F., & Howe, G. R. (2004). Validity of a food-frequency questionnaire for a large prospective cohort study in Bangladesh. *British Journal of Nutrition*, *92*, 851-859.
- Choudhury, N., & Ahmed, S. M. (2011). Maternal care practices among the ultra poor households in rural Bangladesh: A qualitative exploratory study. *BMC Pregnancy & Childbirth*, 11
- Chowdhury, F. D. (2009). Theorising patriarchy: The Bangladesh context. *Asian Journal* of Social Science, 37, 599-622.
- Christian, P., Srihari, S. B., Thorne-Lyman, A. L., Khatry, S. K., LeClerq, S. C., & Shrestha, S. R. (2006). Eating down in pregnancy: Exploring food-related beliefs and practices of pregnancy in rural Nepal. *Ecology of Food and Nutrition*, 45, 253-278.
- Cohen, M. J., & Garrett, J. L. (2010). The food price crisis and urban food (in)security. *Environment and Urbanization*, 22, 467-482.
- Creswell, J. S. (2007). *Qualitative inquiry and research design: Choosing among five approaches* (2<sup>nd</sup> ed.). Thousand Oaks, CA: SAGE Publications, Inc.
- Darnton-Hill, I., & Cogil, B. (2009). Maternal and young children nutrition adversely affected by external shocks such as increasing global food prices. *The Journal of Nutrition*, , 162S-169S.
- Davis, M. (2006). Planet of slums. Brooklyn, NY: Verso.
- Davis-Floyd, R. (2001). The technocratic, humanistic, and holisitic paradigms of childbirth. *International Journal of Gynecology & Obstetrics*, 75(S1), S5-S23.
- Denzin, N. K., & Lincoln, Y. S. (Eds.). (1998). Collecting and interpreting qualitative materials. Thousand Oaks, CA: SAGE Publications, Inc.
- Denzin, N. K., & Lincoln, Y. S. (2005). Preface. In N. K. Denzin, & Y. S. Lincoln (Eds.), *The sage handbook of qualitative research* (3<sup>rd</sup> ed., pp. ix-xix). Thousand Oaks: Sage.
- DiCicco-Bloom, B., & Crabtree, B. F. (2006). The qualitative research interview. *Medical Education*, 40, 314-321.
- Douglas, I. (2009). Climate change, flooding and food security in South Asia. *Food Security*, *1*, 127-136.
- Dufour, D. L. (1999, November). Understanding the nutrition of poor urban women in a developing country. *Paper Presented at the American Anthropological Association Meeting*, Chicago.
- Dufour, D. L., Staten, L. K., & Reina, J.C., & Spurr, G. (1997). Understanding the nutrition of poor urban women: Ethnographic and biological approaches. *Collegium Antropologicum*, 21, 29-39.

- Etkin, N. L. (Ed.). (1994). *Eating on the wild side: The pharmacologic, ecologic, and social implications of using noncultigens*. Tucson: University of Arizona Press.
- Faisal, I. M., & Parveen, S. (2004). Food security in the face of climate change, population growth, and resource constraints: Implications for Bangladesh. *Environmental Management*, 34(4), 487-498.
- Findley, S. E. (1982). Internal migration: Determinants. *Encyclopedia of population*, *vol.1* (pp. 391-350). New York: Free Press.
- Food and Agriculture Organization. (1996). *Food: A fundamental human right*. Rome: Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations.
- (FAO) Food and Agriculture Organization. (2008). "Soaring food prices: Facts, perspectives, impacts and actions required", information paper prepared for the high level conference on world food security: The challenges of climate change and bioenergy. Rome.
- (FAO) Food and Agriculture Organization. (2010). *The state of food insecurity in the world: Addressing food insecurity in protracted crisis*. Rome: Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations.
- (FAO) Food and Agriculture Organization. (2011). *The state of food insecurity in the world: How does international price volatility affect domestic economies and food security?*. Rome: Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations.
- Foss, S. K., & Waters, W. (2007). *Destination dissertation: A travellers guide to a done dissertation*. Plymouth: Rowman & Littlefied Publishers, Inc.
- Freedman, L. P. (2001). Using human rights in maternal mortality programs: From analysis to strategy. *International Journal of Gynecology & Obstetrics*, 75, 51-60.
- Freedman, L. P. (2005). Achieving the MDGs: Health systems as core social institutions. *Development*, 48(1), 19-24.
- Frongillo, E. A., & Nanama, S. (2006). Development and validation of an experiencedbased measure of household food insecurity within and across seasons in northern burkina faso. *The Journal of Nutrition*, 136(5), 1409S-1419S.
- Frumkin, H., Hess, J., & Vindigni, S. (2007). Peak petroleum and public health. *The Journal of the American Medical Association*, 298, 1688-1690.
- Ghassemi, H. (1990). *Women, food and nutrition--issues in need of a global focus.* Geneva, SUI: Division of Family Health, The World Health Organization.
- Gilson, L. (2003). Trust and development of health care as a social institution. *Social Science and Medicine*, *56*(7), 1453-1468.
- Goudet, S. M., Rashid, S. F., & Griffiths, P. L. (2011). Pregnant women's and community health workers' perceptions of root causes of malnutrition among infants and young children in the slums of Dhaka, Bangladesh. *Framing Health Matters*, 101(7), 1225-1233.

- Greenlagh, S. (1995). Anthropolocy theorises reproduction: Integrating practice, political, economic and feminist perspectives. In S. Greenlagh (Ed.), *Situating fertility* (). Cambridge, UK: Cambridge University Press.
- Grown, C. (2005). Trade liberalization and reproductive health: A framework for understanding the linkages. *Development*, 48(4), 28-42.
- Guba, E. G., & Lincoln, Y. S. (1988). Do inquiry paradigms imply inquiry methodologies? In D. M. Fetterman (Ed.), *Qualitative approaches to evaluation in education* (pp. 89-115). New York: Praeger.
- Hadley, C., Mulder, M. B., & Emily, F. (2007). Seasonal food insecurity and perceived social support in rural tanzania. *Public Health Nutrition*, 10(6), 544-551.
- Hamelin, A. M., & Beaudry, M., & Habicht, J.P. (2002). Characterization of household food insecurity in quebec: Food and feelings. *Social Science & Medicine*, 54, 119-132.
- Health Canada. (2006). *Dietary reference intakes: Reference values for micronutrients*. Retrieved 01/18, 2012, from <u>http://www.hc-sc.gc.ca/fn-an/nutrition/reference/table/ref\_macronutr\_tbl-eng.php#f</u>
- Health Canada. (2009). Prenatal nutrition guidelines for health professionals-background on canada's food guide. Retrieved 01/18, 2012, from <u>http://www.hc-sc.gc.ca/fn-an/pubs/nutrition/guide-prenatal-eng.php</u>
- Heck, J. E., Nieves, j. W., Chen, Y., Parvez, F., Brandt-Rauf, P. W., Howe, G. R., et al. (2010). Protein and amino acid intakes in a rural area of Bangladesh. *Food and Nutrition Bulletin*, 31(2), 206-213.
- Hels, O., Hassan, N., Tetens, I., & Thilsted, S. H. (2003). Food consumption, energy and nutrient intake and nutritional status in rural Bangladesh: Changes from 1981-1982 to 1995-96. *European Journal of Clinical Nutrition*, 57, 586-594.
- Hill, J., Nelson, E., Tillman, D., Polansky, S., & Tiffany, D. (2006). Environmental, economic, and energetic costs and benefits of biodiesel and ethanol biofuels. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 103, 11206-11210.
- Holt-Gimenez, E., & Shattuck, A. (2011). Food crises, food regimes and food movements: Rumblings of reform or tides of transformation? *The Journal of Peasant Studies*, 38(1), 109-144.
- Holmes, R., Jones, N., & Marsden, H. (2009). Gender vulnerabilities, food price shocks and social protection responses. UK: Overseas Development Institute.
- Hossain, S. Z. (1998). Decision making, use of contraception and fertility in Bangladesh: A path analysis. *International Journal of Sociology and Social Policy*, 7(8), 26-54.
- Huq-Hussain, S. (1995). Modernization of the migrant women in Dhaka, Bangladesh: Analysis of some demographic variables. *Geo-Journal*, 35(4), 531-538.

- Hutter, I. (1996). Reduction of food intake during pregnancy in rural south India. *Tropical Medicine and International Health*, 1(3), 399-405.
- Islam, M. Z., Akhtaruzzaman, M., & Lamberg-Allardt, C. (2004). Nutritional status of women in Bangaldesh: Comparison of energy intake and nutritional status of a low income rural group with a high income urban group. Asia Pacific Journal of Clinical Nutrition, 13(1), 61-68.
- Jahan, R. (2007). Securing maternal health through comprehensive reproductive health services: Lessons from bangladesh. *American Journal of Public Health*, 97(7), 1186-1190.
- Jelliffe, D. B. (1967). Parallel food classification in developing and industrialized countries. *The American Journal of Clinical Nutrition*, 20(3), 279-281.
- Jelliffe, D. B., & Bennett, F. J. (1961). Cultural and anthropological facotrs in infant and maternal nutrition. *Federation Proceedings*, 20(Suppl. 7), 185-188.
- Jordan, B. (1997). Authoritative knowledge and its construction. In R. Floyd-Davis, & C. F. Sargent (Eds.), *Childbirth and authoritative knowledge: Cross-cultural perspectives* (pp. 55-79). London: University of California Press.
- Kabeer, N. (1997). Women, wages and intra-household power relations in urban Bangladesh. *Development and Change*, 28(2), 261-302.
- Kabeer, N. (2005). Women, wages and intra-household power relations in urban Bangladesh. *Social Science & Medicine*, *60*, 261-302.
- Karim, M. R., Flora, M. S., & Akhter, S. (2011). Targeted food supplementation through national nutrition program and pregnancy weight gain status in selected upazilas. *Bangladesh Medical Research Council Bulletin*, 37, 71-75.
- Karim, R., Bhat, D., Troy, L., Lamstein, S., & Levinson, F. J. (2002). Determinants of food consumption during pregnancy in rural Bangladesh: Examination of evaluative data from Bangladesh Integrated Nutrition Project, discussion paper no. 11Tufts Nutrition.
- Kigutha, H. N., van Staveren, W. A., Wijnhoven, T. M., & Hautvast, J. G. (1995). Maternal nutritional status may be stressed by seasonal fluctuations in food availability: Evidence from rural women in Kenya. *International Journal of Food Sciences and Nutrition*, 46(3), 247-255.
- Kolenda, P. (1987). *Regional differences in family structure in India*. Jaipur: Rawat Publications.
- Kottak, C. P. (2005). *Mirror for humanity: A concise introduction to cultural anthropology* (4<sup>th</sup> ed.). New York: McGraw Hill.
- Kumar, N., & Quisumbing, A. R. (2011). IFPRI discussion paper 01093. gendered impacts of the 2007-08 food price crisis: Evidence using panel data from rural Ethiopia. International Food Policy Research Institute.

Lappe, F. M. (1982). Diet for a small planet. New York: Ballantine Books.

- Latham, M. C. (1997). *Human nutrition in the developing world*. . Rome: Food and Agriculture Organization.
- Lin, G. C. S., & Ho, S. P. S. (2003). China's land resources and land-use change: Insights from the 1996 land survey. *Land use Policy*, 20(2), 87-107.
- Lincoln, Y. S., & Guba, E. G. (1985). Naturalistic inquiry. Beverly Hills, CA: Sage.
- Lockwood, V. S. (2009). The impact of development on women: The interplay of material conditions and gender ideology. In C. B. Brettell, & C. F. Sargent (Eds.), *Gender in cross-cultural perpective* (5<sup>th</sup> ed., pp. 510-525). New Jersey: Pearson-Prentice Hall.
- Malhotra, A., Scott, P. H., Scott, J., Gee, H., & Wharton, B. A. (1989). Metabolic changes in Asian Muslim pregnant mothers observing the ramdan fast in britain. *British Journal of Nutrition*, *61*(663-672)
- Manderson, L. (1987). Hot-cold food and medical theories: An overview and introduction. *Social Science & Medicine*, 25, 329-330.
- Matthews, Z., Ramasubban, R., Rishyasringa, B., & Stones, W. (2003). Autonomy and maternal health-seeking among slum populations of mumbai. S3RI applications and policy working papers, (A03/06). Southampton: Southampton Statistical Sciences Research Institute.
- Mayan, M. (2009). *Essentials of qualitative inquiry*. Walnut Creek, CA: Left Coast Press, Inc.
- McCord, A. (2009). *Social protection: A global imperative* No. Opinion 129). London: ODI.
- McIntyre, L., Rondeau, K., Kirkpatrick, S., Hatfield, J., Islam, K. S., & Huda, S. H. (2011). Food provisioning experiences of ultra poor female heads of household living in Bangladesh. *Social Science & Medicine*, xxx (article in press), 1-8.
- Metzger, B. E., Vileisis, R. A., Ravnikar, V., & Freinkel, N. (1982). "Accelerated starvation" and the skipped breakfast in late normal pregnancy. *The Lancet*, *319*(8272), 588-592.
- Mies, M. (1986). *Patriarchy and accumulation on a world scale women in the international division of labour*. London, UK: Zed Books.
- Millet, K. (1970). Sexual politics. New York, US: Doubleday and Co.
- (MFDM) Ministry of Food and Disaster Management, & World Food Programme-Bangladesh. (2005). Food security in Bangladesh: Papers presented in the national workshop. Dhaka, BD.
- Mirghani, H. M., Weerasinghe, D. S. L., Ezimokhai, M., & Smith, J. R. (2003). The effect of maternal fasting on fetal biophysical profile. *International Journal of Gynecology & Obstetrics*, 81, 17-21.

- Mirza, M. M. Q. (2002). Global warming and changes in the probability of occurrence of floods in Bangladesh and implications. *Global Environmental Change*, *12*, 127-138.
- Mohammad, R. (2007). Marginalisation, Islamism, and the production of the "other's" "other". In N. Cook (Ed.), *Gender relations in global perspective: Essential readings* (pp. 331-342). Toronto: Canadian Scholar's Press, Inc.
- Moreno-Black, G., & Guerron-Montero, C. (2001). Household structure and dietary patterns in the afro-Ecuadorian highlands. *Food and Nutrition Bulletin*, 22, 23-30.
- Mumtaz, Z. (2002). Gender and reproductive health: A need for reconceptualization . Unpublished Doctoral, Unviersity of London, London School of Hygiene and Tropical Medicine, London, UK.
- Mumtaz, Z., & Salway, S. (2007). Gender, pregnancy and the uptake of antenatal care services in Pakistan. Sociology of Health and Illness, 29(1), 1-26.
- Mumtaz, Z., & Salway, S. (2009). Understanding gendered influences on women's reproductive health in Pakistan: Moving beyond the autonomy paradigm. *Social Science and Medicine*, 68, 1349-1356.
- Naderi, T., & Kamyabi, Z. (2004). Determination of fundal height increase in fasting and non-fasting pregnant women during ramadan. *Saudi Medical Journal*, 25(6), 809-815.
- Nahar, S., Mascie-Taylor, C. G. N., & Begum, H. A. (2008). Impact of targeted food supplementation on pregnancy weight gain and birth weight in rural Bangladesh: An assessment of the Bangladesh integrated nutrition program (BINP). *Public Health Nutrition*, 12(8), 1205-1212.
- Panter-Brick, C. (1993). Seasonality of energy expenditure during pregnancy and lactation for rural Nepali women. *American Journal of Clinical Nutrition*, 57, 620-628.
- Parry, M., Rosenzweig, C., & Livermore, M. (2005). Climate change, global food supply and risk of hunger. *Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society B:*, 360, 2125-2138.
- Parry, M. L., Canziani, O. F., Palutikof, J. P., van der Linden, P. J., & Hanson, C. E. (Eds.). (2007). Intergovernmental panel on climate change. climate change 2007: Impacts, adaptation and vulnerability. contribution of working group II to the fourth assessment report of the intergovernmental panel on climate change. Cambridge, UK: Cambridge Unviersity Press.
- Polit, D. F., & Beck, C. T. (2004). *Nursing research: Principles and methods* (7<sup>th</sup> ed.). Philadelphia, PA: Lippincott Williams and Wilkins.
- Porter, J. R., & Semenov, M. A. (2005). Crop responses to climatic variation. *Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences*, 360(2021-2035)

- Prentice, A. M., Prentice, A., Lamto, W. H., Lunn, P. G., & Austin, S. (1983). Metabolic consequences of fasting during ramadan in pregnant and lactating women. *Human Clinical Nutrition*, 37C, 283-294.
- Press, E., & Bennett, S. (2010). Clinical practice guidelines no. 12: The management of women with a high or low body mass index. Toronto: Association of Ontario Midwives.
- Rahman, M. R. S., Ali, M., Mitra, A. K., Alam, A. N., & Akbar, M. S. (1993). Maternal nutritional status as a determinant of child health. *Journal of Tropical Pediatrics*, 39(2), 86-88.
- Roos, N., Islam, M. M., & Thilsted, S. H. (2003). Small indigenous fish species in Bangladesh: Contribution to vitamin A, calcium and iron intakes. *Journal of Nutrition*, 133, 4021S-4026S.
- Rothe, J. P. (2000). Undertaking qualitative research: Concepts and cases in injury, health and social life. Edmonton, AB: University of Alberta Press.
- Ruiz-Arranz, M., Davis, B., Stampini, M., Winters, P., & Handa, S. (2002). More calories of more diversity? an econometric evaluation of the impact of the PROGRESA and PROCAMPO transfer programs on food security in rural Mexico. Unpublished manuscript.
- Ryan-Nicholls, K., & Will, C. (2009). Rigour in qualitative research: Mechanisms for control. *Nurse Researcher*, 16(3), 70-85.
- Salway, S., Jesmin, S., & Rahman, S. (2005). Women's employment in urban Bangladesh: A challenge to gender identity? *Development and Change*, 36(2), 317-349.
- Scholz, S. J. (2010). Postcolonial, transnational, and global feminisms. *Feminism: A beginner's guide* (pp. 133-157). Oxford: Oneworld.
- Schwefel, D. (2003). *Emerging food-related health problems in globalization*. Unpublished manuscript.
- Seabrook, J. (1996). *In the cities of the south: Scenes from a developing world*. London, UK: Verso.
- Sen, A. (1981). *Poverty and famines: An essay on entitlement and deprivation*. Oxford: Clarendon Press.
- Shaheed, F. (2009). Controlled or autonomous: Identity and the experience of the network, women living under Muslim laws. In E. Disch (Ed.), *Reconstructing gender: A multicultural anthology* (5<sup>th</sup> ed., pp. 83-). New York: McGraw Hill.
- Shaheen, R., de Francisco, A., El Arifeen, S., Ekstrom, E., & Persson, L. A. (2006). Effect of prenatal food supplementation on birth weight: An observational study from Bangladesh. *American Journal of Clinical Nutrition*, 83, 1355-1361.

- Shannon, K., Mahmud, Z., Asfia, A., & Ali, M. (2008). The social and environmental factors underlying maternal malnutrition in rural Bangladesh: Implications for reproductive health programs. *Health Care for Women International*, 29, 826-840.
- Shirazi, M. (2011). Politics of women's health. In J. Lee, & S. M. Shaw (Eds.), Women worldwide: Transnational feminist perpsectives on women (pp. 206-227). New York: McGraw Hill.
- Skolnik, R. L. (2008). *Essentials of global health*. Sudbury, USA: Jones and Bartlett Publishers, LLC.
- Slingo, J. M., Challinor, A. J., Hoskins, B. J., & Wheeler, T. R. (2005). Introduction: Food crops in a changing climate. *Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences*, 360, 1983-1989.
- St. Louis, M. E., & Hess, J. J. (2008). Climate change: Impacts on and implications for global health. American Journal of Preventive Medicine, 35(5), 527-538.
- Stewart, D. W., & Shamdasani, P. N. (1990). *Focus groups: Theory and practice*. Thousand Oaks, CA: SAGE Publications, Inc.
- Sudo, N., Sekiyama, M., & Watanabe, C. (2004). Gender differences in food and energy intake among adult villagers in northwestern Bangladesh: A food frequency questionnaire. *Journal of Food Sciences and Nutrition*, 55(6), 499-509.
- Tarasuk, V. (2002). A critical examination of community-based resonses to household food insecurity in Canada. *Health Education & Behaviour*, 28, 487-499.
- Taub, D., Miller, B., & Allen, H. (2008). Effects of elevated CO2 on the protein concentration of food crops: A meta-analysis. *Global Change Biology*, 14, 565-575.
- The Daily Star. (2012, January 13, 2012). USAID pledges to spend \$922m by 2016. *The Daily Star*, Dhaka.
- Tong, R. P. (1998). Multicultural global feminism. Feminist though: A more comprehensive introduction (pp. 212-215). New York: Westview Press.
- Tubiello, F. N., Soussana, J. F., & Howden, S. M. (2007). Crop and pasture response to climate change. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 104, 19686-19690.
- Tuckett, A. G. (2005). Part II: Rigour in qualitative research: Complexities and solutions. *Nurse Researcher*, *13*(1), 29-42.
- (UNICEF) The United Nations Chidlren's Fund. (2008). UNICEF: Bangladesh. Accessed 1 March 2010. Available from: http://www.unicef.org/infobycountry/ bangladesh\_bangladesh\_statistics.html
- (UNSCN) United Nations Standing Committee on Nutrition. (2004). 5<sup>th</sup> report on the world nutrition situation: Nutrition for improved development outcomesUnited Nations Standing Committee on Nutrition
- Vallianatos, H. (2006). Poor and pregnant in New Delhi, India. Edmonton: Qual Institute

Press.

- van Staveren, I., & Odebode, O. (2007). Gender norms as asymmetric institutions: A case study of Yoruba women in Nigeria. *Journal of Economic Issues*, 41(4), 903-925.
- Victora, C. G., Adair, L., Fall, C., Hallal, P. C., Martorell, R., Richter, L., et al. (2008). Maternal and child undernutrition: Consequences for adult health and human capital. *Lancet*, 371, 340-357.
- Walker, S. P. (1997). Nutritional issues for women in developing countries. *Proceedings* of the Nutrition Society, 56, 345-356.
- (WARPO) Water Resources Planning Organization. (2001). *National water management* (*draft final*), vols 1-5. Dhaka: Ministry of Water Resources.
- West, C., & Zimmerman, D. H. (1987). Doing gender. Gender & Society, 1, 125-151.
- Whiting, L. S. (2008). Semi-structured interviews: Guidance for novice researchers. *Nursing Standard*, 22(23), 35-40.
- Wong, D. L., Perry, S. E., & Hockenberry, M. J. (2002). Maternal and fetal nutrition. *Maternal child nursing care* (2<sup>nd</sup> ed., pp. 223-225). St. Louis, US: Mosby.
- (WB) World Bank. (2000). *Bangladesh: Climate change and sustainable development, South Asia rural development team.* Dhaka: World Bank.
- (WHO)World Health Organization. (2008a). *Protecting health from climate change: World health day*. Geneva: WHO.
- (WHO) World Health Organization. (2008b). *Rising food insecurity: Health and nutrition implications for the Southeast Asia region. draft discussion paper for the Southeast Asia nutrition research-cum-action network meeting.* Unpublished manuscript.
- Yang, H., & Li, X. (2000). Cultivated land and food supply in china. *Land use Policy*, *17*(2), 73-88.
- Zhang, X., Mount, D. T., & Boisvert, R. N. (2004). Industrialization, urbanization and land use in China. *Journal of Chinese Economic and Business Studies*, 2(3), 207-224.

Interview/ Focus Group Discussion Guide for Pregnant Women		
Questions	Prompts, notes	
Section 1: Day time routine and food		
1.2 Tell me about how you spend your time everyday.	*Note all practices pertaining to food and energy expenditure to probe with in further questions	
<ul><li>2.1 Do you cook all of the meals in the household?</li><li>2.2 Did you shop for food today at the Bazaar? What did you buy?</li><li>2.3 What did you have for breakfast today? For Lunch?</li></ul>	*elicit discussion surrounding cooking and eating habits *probe as much as possible for details regarding what type of food was purchased, who purchases food (we can find out how much food costs from others) and extracting information about decision-makers	
3.1 Tell me about dinner time at your home?	* Try to elicit details regarding the process of serving the family, the cooking process, time eaten, who is present for dinner	
Section 2: Food and other pr	<b>^</b>	
<ul> <li>1.1 How many months pregnant are you and how has your pregnancy been? Not complicated? Complicated? Is this your first pregnancy?</li> <li>1.2 When you were a young girl, what did you learn about food? What did your family eat for meals?</li> <li>1.3 Since you have become pregnant do you eat more food? Less food? The same?</li> <li>1.4 If you have changed your eating habits, why?</li> <li>1.5 If you have not changed your eating habits then, why?</li> </ul>	*might also need to find out if they themselves are form a rural area and have moved to the city, and why. This will help to put their experience into context. *how much time was spent walking and doing work, domestic and/or paid work, what kind of work. Pay particular attention to energy expenditure *Can include information from previous pregnancies *Try and elicit environmental reasons as well as internal reasons	
<ul><li>2.1 Is there anything you have not eaten since becoming pregnant? Why?</li><li>2.2 Is there anything you have eaten more of since becoming pregnant? Why?</li></ul>	*Continue asking 2.1 and 2.2 until exhaustive and detailed *Try and probe for environmental reasons	
<ul> <li>3.1 Do you believe that a pregnant woman should eat more food when she is pregnant? Less food? The same? Why?</li> <li>3.2 Where did you learn about how much or what type of food you are supposed to eat when pregnant?</li> <li>3.3 Has a health care worker, friend or family member told you what you should eat during pregnancy? What did they tell you? Did you eat what they told you to eat? Why?</li> </ul>	*If this is not the first pregnancy, ask about how it was with their other children *Trying to determine where pregnant women are acquiring their knowledge about eating during pregnancy	

# Appendix A: Interview guide for participants

Section 3: Culture			
1.1 Have you ever been pregnant during			
Rhamadan? Did you fast during that time? Why			
or why not?	*Elicit discussion about Islamic beliefs and		
1.2 Do you fast for other reasons when you are	teaching regarding eating and pregnancy		
not pregnant? When you are pregnant? Why or	*Detailed reasons for fasting		
why not?	*Information on work load increases or		
1.3 What types of activities, if any, have you	decreases, whether they go out alone and are		
noticed yourself doing differently since you've	visible publicly and whether it is different		
been pregnant?	since being pregnant		
2.1 Have you been told stories about what some			
food may do to you or your baby if you eat it	* Detailed stories about the effects of food on		
while you are pregnant? Who told you these	them and the baby and where they first		
stories?	learnt about these		
	*Trying to determine where their trusted		
	knowledge comes from		
3.1 Who do you learn the most from in your life?	* Trying to figure out who the decision		
Tell me about them. What are they like?	makers might be		
Section 4: Knowledge Translation			
1.1 Have you attended prenatal care? Was there			
nutritional supplements given out? Was there	*Probe for environmental as well as internal		
information given to you? Did you use the	reasons for using supplements or not		
supplements or information? If so, how did you	*Probe for details about how they used the		
use them? If not, why didn't you use them?	supplements if they received them		
	*Probe for perceptions of supplements		

Interview/ Focus Group Discussion Guide for Mothers-in-Law			
Questions	Prompts, notes		
Section 1: Day	Section 1: Day time routine and food		
1.1 Tell me about how you spend your time everyday.	* note any activities pertaining to shopping for food, sharing meals with people, being around their daughters-in-law, who else they spend time with		
<ul><li>2.1 Do you cook any of the meals in the house?</li><li>2.2 What did you have for breakfast today? For Lunch?</li></ul>	*elicit discussion surrounding cooking and eating habits *probe as much as possible for details		

3.1 Tell me about dinner time at your home?	* Try to elicit details regarding the process of serving the family, the cooking process			
Section 2: Food p	Section 2: Food practices during pregnancy			
<ul><li>1.1 When you were pregnant did you eat more food? Less food? The same?</li><li>1.2 If you changed your eating habits, why?</li><li>1.3 If you did not change your eating habits then, why?</li></ul>	*Try and elicit environmental reasons as well as internal reasons			
<ul><li>2.1 Is there anything you did not like to eat when you were pregnant? Why?</li><li>2.2 Is there anything you did like to eat more of when you were pregnant? Why?</li></ul>	*Continue asking 2.1 and 2.2 until exhaustive and detailed *Try and probe for environmental reasons			
<ul> <li>3.1 Do you believe that a pregnant woman should eat more food when she is pregnant? Less food? The same? Why?</li> <li>3.2 Where did you learn about how much or what type of food you are supposed to eat when pregnant?</li> <li>3.3 Did a health care worker, friend or family member tell you what you should eat during pregnancy? What did they tell you? Did you eat what they told you to eat? Why or why not?</li> </ul>	*Trying to determine where pregnant women are acquiring their knowledge about eating during prenancy			
Sectio	on 3: Culture			
<ul><li>1.1 Were you ever pregnant during Rhamadan? Did you fast during that time? Why or why not?</li><li>1.2 Do you fast for other reasons when you were not pregnant? When you were pregnant? Why or why not?</li></ul>	*Elicit discussion about Islamic beliefs and teaching regarding eating and pregnancy *Detailed reasons for fasting			
2.1 Were you told stories about what some food may do to a mother or her baby if they ate it while they were pregnant? Who told you these stories?	* Detailed stories about the effects of food on them and the baby			
3.1 Who do you learn the most from in your life?	*Trying to determine where their trusted knowledge comes from			
Section 4: Knowledge Translation				

1.1 Did you attend prenatal care? Was	*Probe for environmental as well as internal
there nutritional supplements given out?	reasons for using supplements or not
Did you use them? If so, how did you	*Probe for details about how they used the
use them? If not, why didn't you use	supplements if they received them
them?	*Probe for perceptions of supplements

Interview/ Focus Group Discussion Guide for Men			
Questions	Prompts, notes		
Section 1: Day time routine and food			
1.1 Tell me about how you spend your time everyday.			
<ul><li>2.1 Do you cook any of the meals in the house?</li><li>2.2 What did you have for breakfast today? For Lunch?</li><li>2.3 Do you shop for groceries? Is this something you enjoy doing?</li></ul>	<ul> <li>*elicit discussion surrounding cooking and eating habits</li> <li>*probe as much as possible for details</li> <li>*also try and get info on work, wages, hours, exertion levels</li> <li>*trying to get information on who purchases the food for the family, how much is spent on food</li> </ul>		
3.1 Tell me about dinner time at your home?	* Try to elicit details regarding the process of serving the family, the cooking process		
Secti	on 2: Pregnancy and Food		
<ul> <li>3.1 Do you believe that a pregnant woman should eat more food when she is pregnant? Less food? The same? Why?</li> <li>3.2 Where did you learn about how much or what type of food a woman should eat when pregnant?</li> <li>3.3 Did a health care worker, friend or family member tell you what women should eat during pregnancy? What did they tell you?</li> </ul>	*Trying to determine where pregnant women are acquiring their knowledge about eating during prenancy Section 3: Culture		
<ul><li>1.1 Should a woman who is pregnant fast during Rhamadan?</li><li>Why or why not?</li><li>1.2 Do you fast? Does your family fast? Who fasts? Why or why not?</li></ul>	*Elicit discussion about Islamic beliefs and teaching regarding eating and pregnancy *Detailed reasons for fasting		

<ul><li>2.1 Were you told stories about what some food may do to a mother or her baby if they ate it while they were pregnant? Who told you these stories?</li><li>3.1 Who do you learn the most from in your life?</li></ul>	* Detailed stories about the effects of food on them and the baby *Trying to determine where their trusted knowledge comes from	
	4: Knowledge Translation	
Section	4. Knowledge Translation	
1.1 Did your wife attend prenatal care? Was there nutritional supplements given out? Did you learn about them too? If so, what did you think about the supplements?	*Probe for environmental as well as internal reasons for using supplements or not *Probe for details about how they used the supplements if they received them *Probe for perceptions of supplements	
Interview/Focus Group	Discussion Guide for Non-Pregnant Women	
Questions	Prompts, notes	
	: Day time routine and food	
1.1 Tell me about how you spend your time everyday.		
<ul><li>2.1 Do you cook any of the meals in the house?</li><li>2.2 What did you have for breakfast today? For Lunch?</li></ul>	*elicit discussion surrounding cooking and eating habits *probe as much as possible for details	
3.1 Tell me about dinner time at your home? Is this how it is at your friends places too?	* Try to elicit details regarding the process of serving the family, the cooking process	
Sectio	n 2: Pregnancy and Food	
<ul> <li>3.1 Do you believe that a pregnant woman should eat more food when she is pregnant? Less food? The same? Why?</li> <li>3.2 Where did you learn about how much or what type of food a woman should eat when pregnant?</li> <li>3.3 Did a health care worker, friend or family member tell you what</li> </ul>		
women should eat during pregnancy? What did they tell you?	*Trying to determine where women are acquiring their knowledge about eating during prenancy	
Section 3: Culture		

<ul><li>1.1 Should a woman who is pregnant fast during Rhamadan? Why or why not?</li><li>1.2 Do you fast? Does your family fast? Who fasts? Why or why not?</li></ul>	*Elicit discussion about Islamic beliefs and teaching regarding eating and pregnancy *Detailed reasons for fasting	
2.1 Were you told stories about what some food may do to a mother or her baby if they ate it while they were pregnant? Who told you these stories?	* Detailed stories about the effects of food on them and the baby	
3.1 Who do you learn the most from in your life?	*Trying to determine where their trusted knowledge comes from	
Section 4: Knowledge Translation		
<ul><li>1.1 Do you know anyone who has gone to prenatal care? Was there nutritional supplements given out? Did you learn about them too? If so, what did you think about the supplements?</li><li>1.2 If you were pregnant, would you go to prenatal care? If so, why? And if not, why not?</li></ul>	*Probe for environmental as well as internal reasons for using supplements or not *Probe for details about how they used the supplements if they received them *Probe for perceptions of supplements	

# Appendix B: Information letters and consent forms Information Letter for Pregnant Women (18-49)



Hello,

My name is Adrienne Levay and I am a graduate student at the School of Public Health at the University of Alberta. I am working in Dhaka over the next several months to learn more about pregnancy and food beliefs in your community. By being involved in this project, you can share your experiences related to food and pregnancy in your community and provide valuable information about mother and child illness in Bangladesh. Procedure: After being given some information, you will be asked if you are interested in participating in this study. You may choose to not participate and no questions regarding this decision will be asked. If you agree to participate, you will be involved in the following:

- 1. Talking with me and other research assistants about your experiences with food and pregnancy, your family and your friends. We will conduct an interview in whichever language you are most comfortable in (English or Bengali) and can meet at a time and location that is convenient for you. The interview will require 1-2 hours of your time.
- 2. We may ask you if we can do more interviews to gather more information after reading over the interview notes. This may require an additional 1-2 hours of your time.
- 3. We will ask you if you have any friends or contacts that you think would be interested in participating in this study. We will also ask you if you think your husband/partner would be interested in participating in a focus group discussion (a group discussion with other husbands/partners) on their thoughts on pregnancy and food.
- 4. All interviews will be tape-recorded and analyzed.

Benefits: By being involved in this study, you can help us better understand the experiences of pregnancy and food intake and what parts of your environment affect your food choices so that perhaps better nutrition programs can be started in the future in your community.

Risks: Sharing personal information about pregnancy, food intake and cultural beliefs may make some people uncomfortable. During interviews, you may choose not to answer questions. Furthermore, you can choose to withdraw from the study at any time. We will keep all information private and no personal information about you (names, contact information, etc...) will be released.

Confidentiality: We will keep your answers and information private through the following procedures:

- 1. Your name will be changed into a code that only myself, my research team and my supervisor in Canada will have access to.
- 2. You have the right to not answer any questions that you do not feel comfortable answering. Moreover, if you say something that you would like to be kept out of the study, you may tell us at any point and we will exclude it.
- 3. You can withdraw from the study at any point in time without any consequences and no explanation is needed.
- 4. The only people with access to the information that you provide will be my research team, my supervisor in Canada and myself.

5. We are required to keep all information for at least five years after the study is completed, therefore, we will keep everything in a locked cabinet in the office of Dr. Zubia Mumtaz, my supervisor, in the Department of Public Health Sciences at the University of Alberta in Canada.

The information gathered for this study may be looked at again for further questions and research projects. The research ethics board will review the use of this information to ensure that it is done ethically.

If you have any questions or concerns at any point in the research, you may contact me (Adrienne Levay) at alevay@ualberta.ca and \_\_\_\_\_\_ (phone number to be determined in Bangladesh). Or you may contact my supervisor, Dr. Zubia Mumtaz at zubiamumtaz@phs.med.ualberta.ca.

# **Consent Form for Pregnant Women (18-49)**



UNIVERSITY OF ALBERTA

Title: Maternal Malnutrition in Bangladesh: Gender and Agency

Principle Investigator: Adrienne Levay, School of Public Health, University of Alberta, Canada, <u>alevay@ualberta.ca</u> Mobile: TBD in Bangladesh

Supervisor: Dr. Zubia Mumtaz, School of Public health, University of Alberta, Canada. zubiamumtaz@phs.med.ualberta.ca

Consent of Participant

Please circle YES or No for the following questions:

Do you understand that you have been asked to participate in a	YES	NO
research study involving interviews?		
Have you read and received a copy of the attached information	YES	NO
sheet?		
Do you understand the benefits and risks involved in taking part in	YES	NO
this study?		
Have you had adequate opportunity to ask questions and discuss the	YES	NO
study and your participation?		
Do you understand that you are free to withdraw from the study at	YES	NO
any time, without having to give a reason and without facing any		
consequences?		
Has the issue of confidentiality been explained to you?	YES	NO
Do you understand who will have access to the information you	YES	NO
provide?		
Do you agree to participate in this study?	YES	NO
This study was explained to be by:		
Participant Name (print):		
Signature or thumbprint of participant:		
Date/Time:		
Witness (print name):		
Witness Signature or thumbprint:		
Date/Time:		
I believe that the person signing this form understands what is involve	ed in this :	study and
voluntarily agrees to participate.		

Signature of investigator or designee: \_\_\_\_\_

Date/Time of consent:

# Information Letter for Mothers-in-Law



Hello,

My name is Adrienne Levay and I am a graduate student within the School of Public Health at the University of Alberta. I am working in Dhaka over the next several months to learn more about pregnancy and food beliefs in your community. By being involved in this project, you can share your experiences related to food and pregnancy in your community and provide valuable information about the reasons for mother and child illnesses.

Procedure: After being given some information, you will be asked if you are interested in participating in this study. You may choose to not participate and no questions regarding this decision will be asked. If you agree to participate, you will be involved in the following:

- 1. Talking with me and other research assistants about your experiences with food and pregnancy, your family and your friends. We will conduct an interview in whichever language you are most comfortable in (English or Bengali) and can meet at a time and location that is convenient for you. The interview will require 1-2 hours of your time.
- 2. We will ask you if you have any friends or contacts that you think would be interested in participating in this study as participants for focus groups or as participants for individual interviews.
- 3. All interviews will be tape-recorded and analyzed.

Benefits: By being involved in this study, you can help us better understand the experiences of pregnancy and food intake and what parts of your environment affect your food choices so that perhaps more effective nutrition programs can be started in the future in your community.

Risks: Sharing personal information about pregnancy, food intake and cultural beliefs may make some people uncomfortable. During interviews, you may choose not to answer questions. Furthermore, you can choose to withdraw from the study at any time. We will keep all information private and no personal information about you (names, contact information, etc...) will be released.

Confidentiality: We will keep your answers and information private through the following procedures:

- 1. Your name will be changed into a code that only myself, my research team and my supervisor in Canada will have access to.
- 2. You have the right to not answer any questions that you do not feel comfortable answering. Moreover, if you say something that you would like to be kept out of the study, you may tell us at any point and we will exclude it.
- 3. You can withdraw from the study at any point in time without any consequences and no explanation is needed.
- 4. The only people with access to the information that you provide will be my research team, my supervisor in Canada and myself.
- 5. We are required to keep all information for at least five years after the study is completed, therefore, we will keep everything in a locked cabinet in the office of

Dr. Zubia Mumtaz, my supervisor, in the Department of Public Health Sciences at the University of Alberta in Canada.

The information gathered for this study may be looked at again for further questions and research projects. The research ethics board will review the use of this information to ensure that it is done ethically.

If you have any questions or concerns at any point in the research, you may contact me (Adrienne Levay) at <u>alevay@ualberta.ca</u> and \_\_\_\_\_\_ (phone number to be determined in Bangladesh). Or you may contact my supervisor, Dr. Zubia Mumtaz at <u>zubiamumtaz@phs.med.ualberta.ca</u>.

# **Consent Form for Mothers-in-Law**



UNIVERSITY OF ALBERTA

Title: Maternal Malnutrition in Bangladesh: Gender and Agency

Principle Investigator: Adrienne Levay, School of Public Health, University of Alberta, Canada, <u>alevay@ualberta.ca</u> Mobile: TBD in Bangladesh

Supervisor: Dr. Zubia Mumtaz, School of Public health, University of Alberta, Canada. <u>zubiamumtaz@phs.med.ualberta.ca</u>

Consent of Participant

Please circle YES or No for the following questions:

Do you understand that you have been asked to participate in a	YES	NO
research study involving interviews?		
Have you read and received a copy of the attached information	YES	NO
sheet?		
Do you understand the benefits and risks involved in taking part in	YES	NO
this study?		
Have you had adequate opportunity to ask questions and discuss the	YES	NO
study and your participation?		
Do you understand that you are free to withdraw from the study at	YES	NO
any time, without having to give a reason and without facing any		
consequences?		
Has the issue of confidentiality been explained to you?	YES	NO
Do you understand who will have access to the information you	YES	NO
provide?		
Do you agree to participate in this study?	YES	NO
This study was explained to be by:		
Participant Name (print):		
Signature or thumbprint of participant:		
Date/Time:		
Witness (print name):		
Witness Signature or thumbprint:		
Date/Time:		
<i>I believe that the person signing this form understands what is involve voluntarily agrees to participate.</i>	ed in this s	study and

Signature of investigator or designee:

Date/Time of consent:

# Information Letter for Members of the General Population (>=18)



Hello,

My name is Adrienne Levay and I am a graduate student within the School of Public Health at the University of Alberta. I am working in Dhaka over the next several months to learn more about pregnancy and food beliefs in your community. By being involved in this project, you can share your opinions related to food and pregnancy in your community and provide valuable information on the related risks factors that contribute to mother and child illness in this particular culture and environment.

Procedure: After being given some information, you will be asked if you are interested in participating in this study. You may choose to not participate and no questions regarding this decision will be asked. If you agree to participate, you will be involved in the following:

- 4. Talking with me and other research assistants about your experiences and opinions related to food and pregnancy, your family and your friends. We will conduct an interview in whichever language you are most comfortable in (English or Bengali) and can meet at a time and location that is convenient for you. The interview will require 1-2 hours of your time.
- 5. We will ask you if you have any friends or contacts that you think would be interested in participating in this study as participants for focus groups or as participants for individual interviews.
- 6. All interviews will be tape-recorded and analyzed.

Benefits: By being involved in this study, you can help us better understand the experiences of pregnancy and food intake and what parts of your environment affect your food choices so that perhaps more effective maternal nutrition programs can be started in the future in your community.

Risks: Sharing personal information about pregnancy, food intake and cultural beliefs may make some people uncomfortable. During interviews, you may choose not to answer questions. Furthermore, you can choose to withdraw from the study at any time. We will keep all information private and no personal information about you (names, contact information, etc...) will be released.

Confidentiality: We will keep your answers and information private through the following procedures:

- 6. Your name will be changed into a code that only myself, my research team and my supervisor in Canada will have access to.
- 7. You have the right to not answer any questions that you do not feel comfortable answering. Moreover, if you say something that you would like to be kept out of the study, you may tell us at any point and we will exclude it.
- 8. You can withdraw from the study at any point in time without any consequences and no explanation is needed.
- 9. The only people with access to the information that you provide will be my research team, my supervisor in Canada and me.
- 10. We are required to keep all information for at least five years after the study is completed, therefore, we will keep everything in a locked cabinet in the office of

Dr. Zubia Mumtaz, my supervisor, in the Department of Public Health Sciences at the University of Alberta in Canada.

The information gathered for this study may be looked at again for further questions and research projects. The research ethics board will review the use of this information to ensure that it is done ethically.

If you have any questions or concerns at any point in the research, you may contact me (Adrienne Levay) at <u>alevay@ualberta.ca</u> and \_\_\_\_\_\_ (phone number to be determined in Bangladesh). Or you may contact my supervisor, Dr. Zubia Mumtaz at <u>zubiamumtaz@phs.med.ualberta.ca</u>.

# **Consent Form for Members of the General Population (>=18)**



UNIVERSITY OF ALBERTA

Title: Maternal Malnutrition in Bangladesh: Gender and Agency

Principle Investigator: Adrienne Levay, School of Public Health, University of Alberta, Canada, <u>alevay@ualberta.ca</u> Mobile: TBD in Bangladesh

Supervisor: Dr. Zubia Mumtaz, School of Public health, University of Alberta, Canada. <u>zubiamumtaz@phs.med.ualberta.ca</u>

Consent of Participant

Please circle YES or No for the following questions:

Do you understand that you have been asked to participate in a	YES	NO
research study involving interviews?		
Have you read and received a copy of the attached information	YES	NO
sheet?		
Do you understand the benefits and risks involved in taking part in	YES	NO
this study?		
Have you had adequate opportunity to ask questions and discuss the	YES	NO
study and your participation?		
Do you understand that you are free to withdraw from the study at	YES	NO
any time, without having to give a reason and without facing any		
consequences?		
Has the issue of confidentiality been explained to you?	YES	NO
Do you understand who will have access to the information you	YES	NO
provide?		
Do you agree to participate in this study?	YES	NO
This study was explained to be by:		
Participant Name (print):		
Signature or thumbprint of participant:		
Date/Time:		
Witness (print name):		
Witness Signature or thumbprint:		
Date/Time:		
I believe that the person signing this form understands what is involve	ed in this .	study and
voluntarily agrees to participate.		

Signature of investigator or designee:

Date/Time of consent:

# Appendix C: Research assistant and focus group confidentiality agreements Research Assistant/Transcriber Confidentiality Agreement

This study is being undertaken by Adrienne Levay through the School of Public Health, University of Alberta. The purpose of this project is to qualitatively investigate possible associations between the perpetual and pervasive problem of maternal malnutrition in Bangladesh and the amount of agency women have, within the gender structure, to transform knowledge into action. Data from this research may be used to create modifications and improvements to maternal health practices in Bangladesh. The results may be written up for publication in academic journals, conference presentations and reports to organizations involved in maternal health projects in Bangladesh.

Project title: Maternal malnutrition in Bangladesh: Gender and agency

I, \_\_\_\_\_, the *Research Assistant/Transcriber*, agree to:

1. Keep all the research information shared with me confidential by not discussing or sharing research information in any form or format (eg. Disks, tapes, transcripts, etc.) with anyone other than the research team.

2. Keep all research information in any for or format (eg. Disks, tapes, transcripts, etc) secure in my possession.

3. Return all research information in any form or format (eg. Disks, tapes, transcripts, etc.) to the principal investigator when I have completed the research tasks.

4. After consulting with the researcher/research team, erase or destroy all research information in any form or format regarding this research project that is not returnable to the researcher/research team (eg. Information stored on a computer hard drive).

Research Assistant/ Transcriber

(Print name)

(Signature)

Principle Researcher/ Investigator

(Print name)

(Signature)

(Date/Time)

(Date/Time)

If you have any questions or concerns about this study, please contact: Adrienne Levay School of Public Health, University of Alberta, Canada alevay@ualberta.ca Phone number TBD in Bangladesh

### Focus Group Discussion Confidentiality Agreement

This study is being undertaken by Adrienne Levay through the School of Public Health, University of Alberta. The purpose of this project is to qualitatively investigate possible associations between the perpetual and pervasive problem of maternal malnutrition in Bangladesh and the amount of agency women have, within the gender structure, to transform knowledge into action. Data from this research may be used to create modifications and improvements to maternal health practices in Bangladesh. The results may be written up for publication in academic journals, conference presentations and reports to organizations involved in maternal health projects in Bangladesh.

Project title: Maternal malnutrition in Bangladesh: Gender and agency

I, \_\_\_\_\_, the focus group participant, agree to:

Keep all the research information shared with me confidential by not discussing or sharing research information with family, friends and community members so as to protect the privacy of all of the focus group participants.

Participant

(Print name)

(Signature)

(Date/Time)

Principle Researcher/ Investigator

(Print name)

(Signature)

(Date/Time)

If you have any questions or concerns about this study, please contact: Adrienne Levay School of Public Health, University of Alberta, Canada <u>alevay@ualberta.ca</u> Phone number TBD in Bangladesh

# Appendix D: Ethics approval from the University of Alberta Approval Form

Date:	June 16, 2010	
Principal Investigator:	Zubia Mumtaz	
Study ID:	Pro00014069	
Study Title:	Maternal Malnutrition in Bangladesh: Gender Agency	and
Approval Expiry Date:	June 15, 2011	
Sponsor/Funding Agency:	CIHR - Canadian Institutes for Health Research	CIHR

Thank you for submitting the above study to the Health Research Ethics Board - Health Panel . Your application, along with revisions received June 5, 2010, has been reviewed and approved on behalf of the committee.

A renewal report must be submitted next year prior to the expiry of this approval if your study still requires ethics approval. If you do not renew on or before the renewal expiry date, you will have to re-submit an ethics application.

Approval by the Health Research Ethics Board does not encompass authorization to access the patients, staff or resources of Alberta Health Services or other local health care institutions for the purposes of the research. Enquiries regarding Alberta Health Services administrative approval, and operational approval for areas impacted by the research, should be directed to the Alberta Health Services Regional Research Administration office, #1800 College Plaza, phone (780) 407-6041.

Sincerely,

Glenn Griener, Ph.D. Chair, Health Research Ethics Board - Health Panel

*Note: This correspondence includes an electronic signature (validation and approval via an online system).*